BETWEEN CENTRE AND PERIPHERY: EARLY EGYPTIAN AND NUBIAN COPPER ALLOY ARTEFACTS IN THE COLLECTION OF THE KUNSTHISTORISCHES MUSEUM VIENNA (KHM)

Martin Odler,¹ Katharina Uhlir,² Marie Jentsch,² Martina Griesser,² Regina Hölzl,³ Irene Engelhardt³

Abstract: The article reports on the results of the project of non-destructive X-ray fluorescence analysis of 15 artefacts, deposited in the Egyptian and Near Eastern Collection of the Kunsthistorisches Museum Wien. Artefacts from the sites of Giza, Kubbaniva, Mostagedda, Tura and Toshka were chosen, predominantly from documented archaeological contexts. The periods represented are Early Dynastic, the Old Kingdom, the Middle Kingdom and the Nubian C-Group. The finds were excavated and published by H. Junker and G. Brunton, yet they were analysed for the first time only in the framework of this project. The analysis confirmed the use of copper with impurities in the Early Dynastic period and of arsenical copper in the Early Dynastic period, the Old Kingdom, the Middle Kingdom and the Nubian C-Group. Moreover, on a Dynasty-4 carinated bowl with spout (ÄS 7441) was discovered previously unknown inscription, most probably of the Vizier Seshathetep Heti.

Keywords: Ancient Egypt, copper metallurgy, X-ray fluorescence, arsenical copper, Early Dynastic period, Old Kingdom, Middle Kingdom, C-Group

Contents

- 1. Introduction
- 2. KHM collection and the selected corpus of artefacts
- 3. Analyses of early Egyptian metal artefacts from other museum collections
- 4. X-ray fluorescence analysis (XRF)
- 5. Discussion of the sites, artefacts and analytical results
- 5.1. Tools, model tools and weapons
- 5.2. Full-size tools and a weapon of the Naqada culture and Early Dynastic period

- 5.2.1. Adze blade from Kubbaniya South (ÄS 7187)
- 5.2.2. Adze blade (ÄS 6944) and spearhead (ÄS 9252) from Tura
- 5.2.3. Old Kingdom model adze blades from Giza
- 5.2.4. Unprovenanced Old Kingdom model razor blade (ÄS 7925)
- 5.2.5. Weapons and model tools of the First Intermediate period and Middle Kingdom
- 5.2.6. Battle axe from Kubbaniya North (ÄS 9202)
- 5.3. Mirrors
- 5.3.1. C Group mirrors from Toshka (ÄS 7334; ÄS 7337)
- 5.4. Inscribed carinated bowl with spout from Giza (ÄS 7441)
- 6. Arsenical copper in ancient Egyptian metallurgy
- 7. Summary

1. Introduction

In many earlier excavation reports from ancient Egyptian and Nubian sites, the material of the metal objects was very often determined visually rather than based on any kind of material analysis. Yet the specific type of copper alloy used for these objects is impossible to distinguish by the naked eye and many previous researchers determined the alloy purely on the basis of (unspoken) assumptions of the occurrence of metals and alloys in Egyptian history. These early identifications were published in the literature without any firm ground in the scientific knowledge of the material. Thus, an analysis of the chemical composition is often required to more precisely categorise artefacts that are determined as 'copper' or 'bronze' in museum collections and in early excavation reports. Very important in this regard are objects with documented and datable archaeological context.

¹ Czech Institute of Egyptology, Faculty of Arts, Charles University, Prague

² Kunsthistorisches Museum Vienna, Conservation Science Department

³ Kunsthistorisches Museum Vienna, Egyptian and Near Eastern Collection

Therefore, the two-year project Early copper metallurgy in Ancient Egypt – a case study of the material from the Kunsthistorisches Museum Wien, funded by an internal grant of the Faculty of Arts, Charles University in Prague, was launched in 2015. The aim of this project was to collect more accurate specifications of the alloys used for the selected material. We have focused on early Egyptian and Nubian metalwork before the wider introduction of bronze to Egypt in the 18th Dynasty. The Egyptian and Near Eastern Collection of the Kunsthistorisches Museum Vienna (KHM) holds an important corpus of ancient Egyptian artefacts containing about 17,000 items⁴ and from this extensive collection mainly artefacts with known archaeological contexts were selected, resulting in 15 objects that were expected to reveal important information. Unfortunately, it turned out that these items were in very different condition states, which will be discussed later on. The selected items have been published in excavation reports before, but not all of them were cleaned at the moment of publication. Therefore, the information on them in the literature is only partial.

In museum collections especially rare or even unique (metal) objects must be analysed either non-destructively, without any irreversible damage, or by taking only small samples. In the case of the KHM material, a non-destructive analytical method was required. Taking samples (using drilling or similar methods) to perform slightly invasive methods was not possible because of the fragile condition of the items and the general policy of the KHM. Therefore, x-ray fluorescence analyses (XRF), a non-destructive method, was chosen for the analyses of the selected objects, yielding the advantage that the investigations could be performed in the Conservation Science Department of the KHM.5 The objects had not to leave the museum which is normally connected with a high bureaucratic effort and high costs for insurances or the like. Also, climatic conditions for analyses performed outside of the museum have to be considered.

Although XRF may work in a non-destructive manner, considerable corrosion layers have to be taken into account in the case of the Egyptian artefacts. This means that often the corrosion layer had to be removed on small parts – at rather inconspicuous areas on the object to reveal the composition of the core material. Consequently, this fact limited the number of artefacts that could be investigated by XRF. The results are presented in this paper, comprising new information on the artefacts and on their chemical composition.⁶

2. KHM collection and the selected corpus of artefacts

Altogether, fourteen artefacts from the 4th, 3rd and the early 2nd millennia BC (Table 1) with a documented archaeological context were selected, with one addition of an artefact of known type but only estimated provenance. In a few cases they are quite unique, with only a few comparable items existing in other archaeological contexts. Artefacts from the Egyptian sites of Giza, Tura, Mostagedda, Kubbaniya and the Nubian site of Toshka were chosen (Fig. 1). The periods represented are Early Dynastic and the third phase of the Nagada culture $(31^{st} - 29^{th} \text{ century BC})$, the Old Kingdom $(26^{th} -$ 22nd century BC), the Middle Kingdom (20th – 18th century BC) and the Nubian C-Group (the relevant Phase IIb is contemporary with the Second Intermediate period, 18th - 16th centuries BC). The selected artefacts are examples of Egyptian and Nubian metallurgy from the 4th millennium BC to the early 2nd millennium BC. They represent working tools (two adze blades), model tools (four adze blades, one razor blade and two axe blades), weapons (two battle axes and a spearhead), toilet utensils (two mirrors) and a functional vessel. Eleven of the analysed artefacts were found during excavations of the Austrian Academy of Sciences led by Hermann Junker (1877–1962). Some of them were published more than a century ago, but again, they have not yet been subjected to quantitative analysis, and they have often been published before cleaning. Three of the analysed artefacts

⁴ SATZINGER 1994.

⁵ Preliminary results were presented at the 10th ICAANE congress in Vienna, in April 2016 (ODLER and UHLIR *et al.* 2016).

⁶ In September 2012, the artefacts from the 4th-2nd millennia BC were documented by Martin Odler using conventional methods: drawing, description and photography. Some of these objects are included in his corpus publication on the Old Kingdom copper tools and model tools (ODLER 2016) and are discussed in several articles (ODLER and DULÍKOVÁ 2015; ODLER 2015a, 2015b).



Fig. 1 Map of Egypt and Nubia with the location of the sites from which the analysed artefacts originate (M. Odler, software by QGis, map by Natural Earth).

were found at Mostagedda between 1927 and 1928 by Guy Brunton (1878–1948) for the British School of Archaeology. The last artefact, an Old Kingdom razor blade, is of unknown provenance (possibly also from Junker's excavations) but can be dated on the basis of artefactual analogies.

3. Analyses of early Egyptian metal artefacts from other museum collections

Although some analyses on early Egyptian metal artefacts exist and have been published, synthesis

of the results is lacking; the first author of this article is attempting it in his PhD thesis.⁷ The results of earlier analyses will be discussed in depth below. Here, we will mention several projects with results comparable to the selected KHM material. On the whole, there was meagre reflection of these publications and results in Egyptological literature.

The current state of knowledge demonstrates the use of almost pure copper tools in the latter half of the 4th millennium and in the 3rd millennium BC. The first arsenical copper artefacts occurred already in the Naqada culture.⁸ Copper,

⁷ ODLER in preparation.

alongside with arsenical copper, was used in the Early Dynastic period, the Old Kingdom, the First Intermediate period and the Middle Kingdom. Both materials were used for the production of tools and model tools,⁹ vessels and model vessels¹⁰ and other objects. The details of the development are discussed within this paper; the presentation of the results on each object is followed by a general discussion.

The role of arsenical copper in early ancient Egyptian metallurgy has been long underestimated.11 This was partly because some important articles were not published in the usual Egyptological journals and thus escaped the attention of some scholars. Historically, the first analyses that identified arsenic in ancient Egyptian objects were performed for Flinders Petrie on two adzes found at Meidum.¹² Widespread use of arsenical copper was shown for the first time by Michel's analysis of ancient Egyptian mirrors and other objects in the Louvre.¹³ Arsenical copper ought to be counted among important ancient Egyptian alloys at least since the publication of the article by Eaton and McKerrell.14 The material analysed, mostly deposited in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford, consisted of objects from Abydos, Bet Khallaf, Diospolis Parva, Sedment, and Tarkhan, i.e. from ancient Egyptian "provinces".¹⁵ On objects from these sites it has been demonstrated that arsenical copper was the most frequent alloy used in the Predynastic and Early Dynastic periods and in the Old Kingdom.¹⁶ Since the Middle Kingdom, copper and arsenical copper were gradually replaced by tin bronze, although the process was not unidirectional in Egypt. At Tell el-Dab^ca, G. Philip described a gradual decline in the contents of the tin (and thus bronze) in some artefact categories (predominantly weapons) through time. No clear pattern associating artefact types and chemical compositions was observed either.17

We should bear in mind that ancient Egyptians must have known tin bronze as well, at least from

- 9 For Old Kingdom tools, see ODLER 2016.
- ¹⁰ RADWAN 1983, although the author did not deal with the question of the alloys used.
- ¹¹ Even in the handbooks, due to the omission of some articles, OgDEN 2000, 152–153.
- ¹² Petrie 1892, 34, 36.
- ¹³ MICHEL 1972; HOURS and MICHEL 1974.
- ¹⁴ EATON and MCKERRELL 1976.

the Early Dynastic period. The published specimens comprise two bronze vessels of Egyptian forms from the Tomb of King Khasekhemwy at Abydos, Dynasty 2,¹⁸ and an Early Dynastic to Old Kingdom fragment found at Buto.¹⁹ Yet the proxy data from Egyptian pigments indicate that tin bronze was scarce before the Eighteenth Dynasty.²⁰ It can be assumed that more bronze objects of ancient Egyptian provenance will be identified from 3rd millennium contexts in the future.

4. X-ray fluorescence analysis (XRF)

The 15 selected objects were analysed using XRF in the Conservation Science Department of the KHM with the μ -XRF spectrometer PART II (portable art analyser II, Fig. 2)²¹ of the museum.



Fig. 2 PART II analyser (© KHM-Museumsverband).

- ¹⁵ MCKERRELL 1971. I would like to thank the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford and curator Liam McNamara for access to H. MCKERRELL's results.
- ¹⁶ EATON and MCKERRELL 1976, 174–175, Table 6, Fig. 10.
- ¹⁷ Philip 2006, 212–214.
- ¹⁸ Spencer 1980, 88, Cat nos. 596, 597.
- ¹⁹ PERNICKA and SCHLEITER 1997.
- ²⁰ JAKSCH *et al.* 1983.
- ²¹ Built within the FWF Project No. L430-N19. BUZANICH *et al.* 2010, UHLIR *et al.* 2012.

⁸ MCKERRELL 1993.

The PART II spectrometer is equipped with a vacuum chamber to reduce the absorption of low energy radiation in the air. For excitation, a low-power X-ray tube that can be operated up to 50 W is used. The focusing of the primary beam is done by using a polycapillary lens that produces an output focal spot of 145 μ m at 5.42 keV (Cr K_{α}). The vacuum chamber can be pumped down to about 1 mbar and is sealed with a KaptonTM window. Two laser pointers are used to locate the investigated spot at about 1 mm distance outside of the chamber (coinciding with the focus of the polycapillary), thus minimising the absorption losses in the excitation and x-ray fluorescence radiation paths.

The programme WinAxil was used for quantitative evaluation. In the WinFund-routine, the Compare Mode was chosen for evaluation because of uncertainties in the transformation of the excitation radiation by the polycapillary. Therefore, fourteen standards bought from MBH Analytical LTD, including arsenical copper, were measured (at least 5 measurements per standard) under the same conditions as the sample objects and used for the creation and verification of the evaluation method.

As it is crucial for the creation of the quantification routine using Compare Mode to use standards whose composition is as close as possible as the one of the samples, the most important standards of this set are the arsenical coppers CUAS3 (36X CUAS3, batch A) and CUAS4 (36X CUAS3, batch A). As, unfortunately, these standards did not contain the trace elements found in the samples, other standards had to be used as well. Standards that include the whole set of necessary trace elements are 7835.8 (31X 7835.8, batch A), 7835.9 (31X 7835.9, batch A) and GM21 (33X GM21, batch A, without Se). The evaluation of these five standards using the created method is shown in Table 2. The elements of interest are copper (Cu), arsenic (As) and the trace elements of the items iron (Fe), nickel (Ni), zinc (Zn), selenium (Se), silver (Ag), lead (Pb) and bismuth (Bi). All concentrations given in this paper are in weight percentage (wt %).

As can be shown in Table 2, the error of the evaluated elements is in a very good range. The relative error for copper stays below 2 % and is even below 1 % in the arsenical coppers. For arsenic the relative error stays below 20 % for three of the standards, below 30 % for the rest. The partially higher error ranges for the standards 7835.9 and GM21 can be explained by the low concentration

of arsenic in these standards and the presence of lead, coinciding with the arsenic K_{α} line. On the other hand, as the concentration in these standards is very low, the As K_{β} line could not be used. Nevertheless, as the investigated objects did not show a significant lead content, this influence can be excluded when performing the evaluation of the objects.

The relative error for the trace elements iron and zinc can be assumed with $\pm 5\%$, for lead with $\pm 10\%$, and the rest of the interesting trace elements except silver with $\pm 25\%$. The relative error for silver is higher, because traces of silver cannot be detected/evaluated using the K_lines with the used setup due to a bad excitation in this energy range. The L_lines on the other hand coincide with the argon peak leading to higher error ranges especially for silver as a trace element. The error range can, therefore, not be estimated well. Nevertheless, silver was evaluated only once in the objects and a relatively high uncertainty should be considered.

Although XRF is a non-destructive technique, it was in most cases necessary to polish small areas (app. 3 mm in diameter) on the surface of the artefacts to be able to investigate the core composition of the alloys as the surface regions were strongly altered (see Table 1). The areas chosen for analysis were parts where it was either justifiable to polish a small section or where uncorroded surfaces were visible without polishing (fracture areas, etc.).

Nevertheless, some of the objects appeared to be entirely corroded, leaving only some rather greyish material for the analysis, leading to the question of reliability of these results. Some investigations regarding the influence of the corrosion layer on an arsenical copper will be shown below. Nevertheless, as the material investigated is almost pure copper with only some trace elements and eventually arsenic in the range from ppm to some percent, it should at least be possible to categorise the copper in pure copper, low arsenic copper or high arsenic copper.

A test of the influence of the preservation state of the investigated spot for arsenical copper was done on the object AE_INV_7334. The measurement points (MP) and their evaluated concentrations are described in Table 3. The indicated measuring points are shown in Fig. 3. The concentration of copper varies within the small blank area from 95.1 to 96.2 % with an average of 95.6 % and the arsenic shows concentrations from 3.4–4.8 %



Fig 3 Measuring points (MP) on the mirror AE_INV_7334 (© KHM-Museumsverband).

with an average of 4.1 %. The black corroded area does not show too large deviations. The copper value with 96.3 % lies within the error range whereas arsenic shows with 3 % a lower concentration, but nevertheless gives a good indication for the amount of arsenic in the alloy. The case is different for measuring point 7, the brown corroded area: in this measuring point the concentration of arsenic is approximately double to the other points, emphasising once again the importance of the choice of the right measuring area or the preparation of the measuring spot. Of course, also on conscientiously selected parts a moderate corrosion might be left, producing some uncertainty of the results, but this should be in an acceptable range and is a fact we have to accept when dealing with objects of cultural heritage.

At least five measurements per object/prepared area were taken for each of the artefacts, in order to obtain a representative average composition for the alloys used, as the chemical composition of historical metal artefacts was usually not homogenous and the concentrations of the elements might differ significantly even in a single artefact.²² The results are presented in Table 4. Their interpretation is discussed in the following text.

5. Discussion of the sites, artefacts and analytical results

The results of the analysis confirmed in general the preliminary hypotheses concerning the alloys used: almost all artefacts were made of arsenical copper, which is assumed to have been the most frequent alloy used in Egypt in the 3rd millennium BC. Nevertheless, some surprising aspects have been uncovered. The results will be discussed in detail below, dividing the artefacts into subgroups based on their shape, use and chronology.

²² This phenomenon was described on Egyptian artefacts by WUTTMANN 1986.

5.1. Tools, model tools and weapons

As tools, model tools and weapons represent the largest group of analysed early Egyptian objects in our corpus, let us outline the general trends of the development of their application and the alloys used in order to set the analysed tools in their cultural context. In addition to traditional approaches, we also employ basic statistical methods to evaluate the data on the artefacts in greater depth using statistical software R.²³

Artisan tool kits and single tools with metal blades started to be deposited in burial equipment in the second phase of the Naqada culture. The assemblages comprised of chisels, adzes, axes and saws exist in two general types of archaeological contexts. The better-preserved category is represented by lesser graves with a single tool or a few artisan tools from a kit. The second category can only be assumed indirectly and is represented by the largest tombs with the presence of tools among a wide array of other artefacts. The extent of such contexts can be imagined for example on the basis of a corpus of almost 500 copper alloy tools from Tomb 3471 at North Saqqara datable to the reign of Djer.

This approach, to deposit (assumed) full-size tools in the burial equipment, was custom in the Naqadan culture in Naqada II and IIIA–B and continued into Dynasty 1, i.e. Naqada IIIC. Large assemblages in the richest and largest tombs did not represent the craft activity of the tomb owners themselves but rather symbolised the interdependence of patron-craftsman and attached craft specialisation. In such way, they were interpreted already by W. DAVIS.²⁴

Although hunting and fighting scenes are fairly frequent in Predynastic and Early Dynastic art, weapons were an unusual and marginal category of the burial equipment.²⁵ Violence seems to have been a prerogative of the elite – the chieftains and rulers. Only a few metal weapons were among the objects deposited in Predynastic and Early Dynastic graves; moreover, as we will see below, their explanation as weapons is highly dubious in some cases.

5.2. Full-size tools and a weapon of the Naqada culture and Early Dynastic period

5.2.1. Adze blade from Kubbaniya South (ÄS 7187)

The earliest object analysed in this project is a full-size adze blade from a cemetery at Kubbaniya (Fig. 4). The cemetery entered literature as an A-Group site, because of the presence of Nubian culture material datable to this period.²⁶ The reassessment of the sites north of Aswan due to the presence of A-Group material led to the interpretation that the sites are part of the Naqadan settlement network, with occasional Nubian presence.²⁷



Fig. 4 Adze blade from Kubbaniya (the scale displays ancient Egyptian and modern standard measuring units; drawing by Martin Odler, Martin Černý).

The adze blade (ÅS 7187) was the only heavy metal tool found in the whole assemblage, other objects made of copper being needle, fish-hook, armlet, beads and a rectangle. 53 graves contained malachite and brochantite.²⁸ The adze was exca-

²³ On the basis of methods presented in BAXTER and COOL 2016.

²⁴ DAVIS 1983.

²⁵ GILBERT 2004, 82–84, Appendix 6.

²⁶ JUNKER 1919.

²⁷ GATTO 2006.

²⁸ As determined by Prof. Berwerth, mentioned in JUNKER 1919, 90.

vated in the disturbed Grave P.193 of the Type Va - a rectangular pit with rounded corners.²⁹ The grave contained fragments of red polished and unpolished sherds, a fragmentarily preserved big jar (possibly a wine jar, not depicted in the original publication; the determination is followed by a question mark already in Junker's tomb register, we should treat it only as an assumption without possibility of confirmation), bowls and fragments of rough ware.³⁰ Other finds were a fragment of an ivory wristband of oval section, fragments of an almost complete ostrich egg with an intentional perforation on the upper side, and garnet discs.³¹ A high diversity of objects was found in the burial equipment, which is important because it can be interpreted as a mark of a higher status. Based on the analysis of the A-Group funerary equipment, we tend to interpret this assemblage as a burial of a man with Egyptian imports (adze blade, wine jar??) and Nubian artefacts (an ostrich egg - otherwise known in children graves in southern Lower Nubia).³² The cultural identity of the person buried is uncertain: was he a Nubian or an Egyptian?

The adze blade was found covered with verdigris but was cleaned later (removal of the corroded layer), so that the verdigris is not visible any more apart from a few spots. It has a well-preserved metal core, and the surface does not show any significant traces of use. The adze blade has a slightly convex shape with one bevelling slightly dominant on the blade section. The adze is of early Type A with a flat head; it can be assigned to Variant A2.³³ Marks in the shape of a semicircle and a cross punched by a pick were found on one of the faces of the blade during the cleaning.

XRF analyses has shown that this item is made of almost pure copper with only approximately 0.5% of arsenic and traces of bismuth (Table 4).

We have not analysed the metallography of the object, but from the state of the preservation of the artefact and its metal core it can be assumed that it

³³ Odler 2015a, 97–99, Fig. 7.

was hammered (and possibly also annealed?) into the final shape after casting.

The object entered the literature as an A-Group artefact. However, the only similar object, of which already H. Junker was aware, an axe blade, has been found in the area of the Naqada culture, at Tarkhan, in Tomb 1015.³⁴ This tomb assemblage is currently dated to Naqada IIIA2 based on pottery.³⁵ The possible ties of the adze blade ÄS 7187 to the Naqada culture are emphasised by the punched motive.

A punched "sign" on an object occurred also on an adze blade from the eponymous site of Naqada, in a shape roughly similar to the letter P described as a "crook" by J.C. Payne. The grave was dated to Naqada IID1.³⁶ Another Early Dynastic object with punched marks is an axe blade, possibly from Abydos.³⁷ Legible Early Dynastic inscriptions on copper tools refer to their owners – they were interpreted in that way for the inscribed royal names and also for non-royal individuals. It is impossible to decide whether the marks on Naqadan copper tools had the same meaning. The largest corpus of tool marks was preserved in the Middle Kingdom Papyrus Reisner II; these most probably represented place names.³⁸

In the literature³⁹ the blade from Kubbaniya (ÄS 7187) has been determined as an axe blade, rather than an adze blade.⁴⁰ In order to ascertain its correct tool class, the available data about the length and width of adzes and axes have been displayed in a scatter plot (Fig. 5). Only assemblages in which adzes and axes have been found together in the same burial context are involved. In these cases, a distinction between a rather square shape of axe blades and a rather rectangular shape of adzes in ancient Egyptian material culture is clear.⁴¹ A-Group cemeteries also show several examples of graves where adzes occur alongside axes; axe blades are distinguished by a rather square shape and a flaring of the blade, while adz-

²⁹ JUNKER 1919: 116, 133, Taf. XXXIX.

³⁰ Unfortunately, no other object from this grave was identified neither in the collection of the KHM nor in the published collection from Kubbaniya in Kraków (ŚLIWA 1982).

³¹ JUNKER 1919, 94, 114, 120.

³² Nordström 1996.

³⁴ PETRIE, WAINWRIGHT and GARDINER 1913, Pl. V: 27, VI: 8. The object is in the collection of the Manchester Museum, accession number 5427.b (10804).

³⁵ Lisa Mawdsley, pers. comm.

³⁶ Grave 39; PAYNE 1993, 146; the object is in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford, accession number AN1895.969.

³⁷ DAVIES 1987, 27, Pls. 1, 31.

³⁸ Andrássy 2009.

³⁹ Kühnert-Eggebrecht 1969, 98; Davies 1987, 28.

⁴⁰ As adze determined by ODLER 2015a, 97.

⁴¹ For the definition of distinction between ancient Egyptian axe and adze blades, see ODLER 2015a.



Tool 🔹 A-Group adze 🔺 A-Group axe 🔳 Kubbaniya 🕂 Naqada adze 🗵 Naqada axe

Fig. 5 Scatter plot of axe and adze blades from the A-Group and Naqada cultures and the Kubbaniya blade (plotted by Martin Odler in R).

es were rectangular and narrower (Classical A-Group Grave 23 from Debeira,⁴² late A-Group Grave W 11 from Qustul,43 Grave 1 of Cemetery 142 at Naga Wadi).44 Naqadan graves also contained axes alongside adzes, namely Tomb 122 (Nagada IIIC2)⁴⁵ and the already mentioned Tomb 1015, both from Tarkhan. The largest assemblage where axes and adzes co-occur is a tomb deposit of copper alloy tools in Tomb 3471 at North Saqqara, datable to the reign of Djer of Dynasty 1.46 The scatter plot shows a distinct grouping of axes and adzes, with the blade from Kubbaniya clearly falling into the adze group. Therefore, its correct tool class is adze blade. Another outlier of an apparent Nagada axe in the cluster of adzes, a blade from Tarkhan, can also be categorised as an adze.47 The craftsman producing blades had a mental template with a clear aim of producing distinct blades. We can thus assume that there was a dependent variable in form of the ratio of length and width.

By careful comparison of the preserved objects, a few morphological differences between A-Group and Nagadan objects can be distinguished. The square shapes of blades from Tarkhan and Saqqara, attributed to axes, do not have flaring of the blade, which occurs more often on adze blades.48 The only preserved axe blade with flaring from the area of the Naqada culture is an axe blade from Abydos.49 The only remarkable difference between the axe blades of the A-Group and the Kubbaniya blade is flaring of the blade. Adze blades of the A-Group tend not to have flaring.50 The absence of flaring on the blade would qualify the blade from Kubbaniya rather as an object of the Nagada culture. Concerning chemical composition, axes and adzes from the Nagada culture have contents of arsenic between 1 and 5% according to the published results.⁵¹ Regarding A-Group artefacts, there are blades with arsenic and bismuth below 1 %,52 but also blades made of arsenical copper.53

⁴² Nordström 1972, 123–4, 154–5, Pl. 73: 9, 10, Pl. 193: 1; Anfinset 2010, 163–165, Figs. 6.49–6.50.

⁴³ WILLIAMS 1989, 39, 63, Fig. 27c-f, Pl. 36a-d, 37a-d.

⁴⁴ Firth 1927, 214, Pl. 22: b 1–4.

⁴⁵ PETRIE, WAINWRIGHT and GARDINER 1913, 23, 11, Pl. IV: 14; V: 25; VI, 3–5, LXVI.

⁴⁶ Emery 1949, 18–57.

⁴⁷ Tarkhan, Tomb 1015, now Manchester Museum, accession number 5427.c.

⁴⁸ Axes discussed in DAVIES 1987 and adzes in ODLER 2015a, with further references.

⁴⁹ DAVIES 1987, 28; now in Leiden, accession number RMO, F 1938/8.87.

⁵⁰ For a detailed list of examples, see ODLER 2015a, 98–99.

⁵¹ MCKERRELL 1993; SPENCER 1980, 88.

 ⁵² Halfa Degheim, Grave 58, axe: NORDSTRÖM 1972, 123–4, 210, Pls. 117, 193: 1; ANFINSET 2010, 163–165, Figs. 6.49–6.50; Debeira, Grave 23, adze: NORDSTRÖM 1972, 123–4, 154–5, Pl. 73: 9, 10, Pl. 193: 1; ANFINSET 2010, 163–165, Figs. 6.49–6.50.

⁵³ Faras cemetery: GRIFFITH 1921, 9–10; SPENCER 1980, 86, Pl. 71.

The question of the definitive cultural attribution of the adze blade from Kubbaniya must remain open. The punched mark on the surface, a trait that is peculiar only to the Naqada culture and later Egyptian material culture, may favour the Naqada culture as the place of origin for the object. Another such trait is the absence of blade flaring, which is more frequent in the Naqada culture. However, similar chemical composition and morphologically similar artefacts occur also in the A-Group culture. Only a lead isotope analysis would bring us nearer to answering the question of the ore source and possible production place of the object.

5.2.2. Adze blade (ÄS 6944) and spearhead (ÄS 9252) from Tura

Contrasting with the "outpost" location of Kubbaniya, the cemetery of Tura is located on the eastern side of the Nile Valley, opposite the administrative centre of the early Egyptian state at Memphis. The Tura area is famous for its source of white limestone in quarries to the east of the cemetery.⁵⁴ The Early Dynastic cemetery at Tura is listed among the sites with elite and lesser tombs, interpreted as burial grounds of the secondary and tertiary centres of the state.55 In contrast to Kubbaniya, metal finds were scarce at the cemetery of Tura, with c. 10 objects preserved.⁵⁶ Besides the analysed adze blade and spearhead, the 583 explored graves only contained one other spearhead,⁵⁷ another adze, a harpoon, two small bowls and five probably full-size vessels, one ring and three armbands.

The adze blade (ÄS 6944) was found in the undisturbed Grave 18.k.3, a pit dug out in sand. The tool was deposited behind the head of a skeleton, a plain incomplete blade without a haft (Fig. 6). The grave contained also a cylindrical travertine vessel, described as squat ('gedrungene Form') by Junker.⁵⁸ The adze blade is damaged by corrosion and collapsing into layers of material. It has a trapezoid shape with a single bevelled and flared convex blade, a common trait of Naqadan and Dynasty 1 adze blades. The adze is of early

⁵⁴ The latest map of the area, albeit without the location of the cemetery, in HARRELL 2016, Fig. 1.



Fig. 6 Grave 18.5.3 with an adze blade (after Junker 1912, Taf. XXXII, upper left photo).

Type A, with a presumed flat butt; more precisely Variant A1 (Figs. 7, 8).⁵⁹ Although the butt is missing, the tool blade was not much longer than the surviving part.

Dynasty 1 complete adze blades form a bimodal distribution on a histogram of lengths (Fig. 9), exemplified also by a superimposed density plot.⁶⁰ With a length of 161 mm, the adze from Tura belongs to the first group of shorter adzes. Several size categories of adzes are supposed to have existed in the Old Kingdom.⁶¹ We can see that this assumption works also for Dynasty 1; presumably, the shorter adzes might have been used by carpenters and the longer ones by shipwrights. In terms of morphology, the adze has a distinct flaring of the blade, which occurs also on Dynasty 1 adzes from other sites, e.g. from the Early Dynastic cemetery at Saqqara.⁶²

⁵⁵ Köhler 2008, 397, namely the sites of Abusir/Abu Ghurab, Giza, Abu Rawash, Old Cairo and Tarkhan.

⁵⁶ JUNKER 1912, 54–56.

⁵⁷ JUNKER 1912, 55, Abb. 74.

⁵⁸ JUNKER 1912, 52, 55, 73, Taf. XXXII, XLVII.

⁵⁹ Odler 2015a, 97–99, Fig. 7.

⁶⁰ For references to the find spots of Dynasty 1 adze blades and source data of Figure 9, see ODLER 2015a.

⁶¹ Odler 2016, 133.

⁶² For references to find contexts, see ODLER 2015a, 99–100.



Fig. 7 Adze blade from Tura (ÄS 6944) (the scale displays ancient Egyptian and modern standard measuring units; drawing by Martin Odler, Martin Černý).

The adze blade from Tura (ÅS 6944) was made of almost pure copper (Table 4). As pure copper is rather soft, the tools were probably made only as burial equipment. As we have discussed in detail in the case of the previous adze blade (ÅS 7187), the analysed artisan tools (adzes, axes and chisels) from Dynasty 1 were made from either arsenical copper or copper with impurities of other metals; both groups occur in burial assemblages.⁶³

The spearhead (ÄS 9252) was the only object found in the disturbed Grave 18.e.3, a mudbrick structure with remains of wood from the roofing.⁶⁴ The blade has a lozenge shape with deltoid section, the blade tip missing, and a short tang with a hook. It was cleaned of verdigris in the museum collection (Fig. 10). With the spearhead from Tura, we move to another material in the assemblage. The spearhead ÄS 9252 was made of arsenical copper (2.8 % As, Table 4). Its shape is unique in Egypt, having no exact analogies to our knowledge. Predynastic and Early Dynastic spearheads



Fig. 8 Adze blade from Tura (ÄS 6944) (© KHM-Museumsverband).

known from the Nile Valley come from the A-Group cemetery at Qustul,⁶⁵ Predynastic Tarkhan,⁶⁶ probably Dynasty 1 Abydos, Tomb O.31 (although this object has been also categorised as a leather-cutting knife; it was made of copper with a half percent of arsenic)⁶⁷ and finally Dynasty 2 Abydos, Tomb of Khasekhemwy, possibly a model with slightly more than one percent of

⁶³ SPENCER 1980, 88; COWELL 1987, 111, Table 1d.

⁶⁴ JUNKER 1912, 54–55, 62, Abb. 73, Taf. XIII.

⁶⁵ WILLIAMS 1986, 128, 359, Fig. 170, Pl. 64b, 65b; now in the Oriental Institute Museum, University of Chicago, E23727.

⁶⁶ PETRIE, WAINWRIGHT and GARDINER 1913, 23, 10, Pl. I, IV: 6, LXIII; datable to Naqada IIIA2 (Lisa Mawdsley, pers. comm.)

⁶⁷ PETRIE 1901, 8, 24, Pl. VI: 18, 23–26; SPENCER 1980, 88. Now in the British Museum, EA67565.



Fig. 9 Histogram and density plot of the lengths of adze blades from Dynasty 1. Length of adze blade from Tura is marked by a dashed line (plotted by Martin Odler in R).



Fig. 10 Spearhead from Tura (ÄS 9252) (the scale displays ancient Egyptian and modern standard measuring units; drawing by Martin Odler, Martin Černý).



Fig. 11 Scatter plot of the spearhead from Tura and of Early Bronze Age spearheads from the Levant (data points after Philip 1989, 323–326; plotted by Martin Odler in R).

arsenic.68 Late Old Kingdom to First Intermediate period spearheads from Dara were made of copper with impurities and arsenical copper.⁶⁹ None of these spearheads are similar to the morphology of the Tura spearhead; most importantly they do not possess the distinct hook at the end of blade. Another object, an artefact with a similar lozenge shape in the deposit of copper model tools in the tomb of Khasekhemwy, is in reality a sheet model of a saw blade.70 Analogical artefacts were used in the Levant: Type 6 spearheads with hooks which are dated to the Early Bronze Age.⁷¹ Yet, the artefact needs not to be an import; the chemical composition may indicate that the object is of Egyptian origin. The size does not correspond either: the spearhead from Tura is much smaller than the artefacts from the Levant, as can be observed on a scatter plot (Fig. 11). The spearhead from Tura is most probably an object made in Egypt but inspired by the Levantine form of spearheads with hooks.

5.2.3. Old Kingdom model adze blades from Giza

Beginning in Dynasty 2, the situation in the use of copper alloy tool blades in the burial equipment

⁶⁹ HOURS and MICHEL 1974, 69, Tab. 1.

⁶⁸ GOLDEN 2002, 229–230, Figs. 14.5, Table 14.1; now in the University of Pennsylvania Museum, E 14730.

⁷⁰ PETRIE 1901: Pl. IXA; now in the Ashmolean Museum Oxford, accession number AN1896-1908 E.631.

⁷¹ PHILIP 1989, 323–326, Fig. 16, 6.

changed in favour of a lesser total weight of metal and models usually cut out of metal sheets.⁷² Later, most preserved Old Kingdom tool blades in the burial equipment were models of full-size tools, modelling the practically used objects on a smaller scale.73 The models retained only some of the morphological characteristics of full-size artefacts, they were produced by hammering and annealing to the shape, the same techniques used for production of full-size blades.74 Weapons disappeared from the burial equipment after the Early Dynastic period. Old Kingdom ideology of kingship retained the right to violence against the enemies of Egypt, and military scenes are extremely rare in non-royal contexts. This absence of evidence, especially metal blades of weapons, does not mean that they were not known to the Old Kingdom Egyptians; they were rather not represented in the burial equipment and material culture preserved e.g. at settlements.

Giza is currently the best known site from the point of view of Old Kingdom archaeology. Old Kingdom tools in the form of so-called model tools are the most frequent category of metal finds in the burial chambers of the elite.⁷⁵ They occurred in the usual combination of chisels, adzes, axes and saws, with occasional inclusion of razors and needles, in Dynasty 6 also mirrors. We have analysed five artefacts from Old Kingdom Giza, four model adze blades (Z5_C6_8_II_1, Z5_C6_6_II_1, Z5_C6_6_II_4) discussed in this section and an inscribed carinated bowl (ÄS 7441) discussed later in the article.

Two adze blades were found in Tomb G 4970 (Z5_C6_8_II_1, Z5_C6_8_II_2, Fig. 12).⁷⁶ The tomb has an L-shaped chapel with two false doors in the southeastern part of the structure and two burial compartments in the centre; the larger southern burial chamber and shaft belonged to the tomb owner, the official Nesutnefer, active in the provincial administration and in the administration and funerary cult of the pyramid town of Khafra,⁷⁷ the smaller northern shaft and burial

⁷³ For a detailed discussion, see ODLER 2016.

⁷⁷ MORENO-GARCÍA 2013, 97, 101.



Fig. 12 Model tool assemblage from Tomb G 4970 at Giza (the scale displays ancient Egyptian and modern standard measuring units; drawing by Martin Odler, Martin Černý).

chamber most probably to his wife Khentetka who bore the titles of priestess of Hathor and Neith and of the king's acquaintance. The decoration of the tomb was based on imitation of the reliefs from Tomb G 5150 (Seshathetep Heti) with some minor changes.⁷⁸ The inscriptions (also based on the imitated tomb) claimed that the offerings were coming from the settlements of the tomb owner's funerary foundation or estate (pr $\underline{d}.t$). The offerings were counted by the scribes of Nesutnefer's household; food, animals and other objects (headrest, bed, sandals, staff, etc.) were depicted. The finds from the burial chambers can perhaps be also seen in this context, as provided from the household of the tomb owner. The metal finds have been found in the debris of the northern shaft of the tomb, together with a fragment of a red bowl and an amphora. The fragments of the combed ware amphora enabled to reconstruct the shape of the complete vessel. K. Sowada collected various datings of the vessel, ranging from Dynasties 4 to 5.79 The most frequent dating of the tomb itself is early to middle Dynasty 5, but an earlier chronological position of the tomb is still favoured by some authors.80

⁷² In the royal burial of Khasekhemwy at Abydos (PETRIE 1901, 12–13, 28, 38–40, Pl. XLV: 65–80; Pl. IXA) and at Helwan Köhler 2014.

⁷⁴ MADDIN *et al.* 1984.

⁷⁵ Odler 2016.

⁷⁶ JUNKER 1938, 166; JÁNOSI (2006, 84–85, Abb. 66) dealt with the local development in the vicinity of Tomb G 4970.

⁷⁸ Junker 1938, 172–185, Abb. 28–31.

⁷⁹ SOWADA 2009, 64.

⁸⁰ Of recent works, MORENO GARCÍA (2013, 97, 101) dates Nesutnefer to Dynasty 4 and ROETEN (2014, 429–431) dates both Seshathetep Heti and Nesutnefer to early Dynasty 5 based on the chapel decoration. As the vessel was not identified in any contemporary museum collection, it cannot be decided whether it was a genuine import from the Levant or an Egyptian imitation.



Fig. 13 Superimposed histograms of length of the adze blades of Variant D1 from the Dynasty 5 and 6 (plotted by Martin Odler in R).

The first analysed adze with a flat butt and a neck in one-third of the length (Z5 C6 8 II 1), consisting of 4 fragments, is of Variant D1.81 The histogram in Fig. 13 depicts the lengths of Variant D1 complete model adzes from the Dynasties 5 and 6.82 Yet, compared to all model adze blades, this blade is one of the longest model blades preserved from the Old Kingdom. It is an "oversize" model, exceeding one ancient Egyptian palm (c. 75 mm). Such adzes could have been issued from the royal treasury for the burial equipment of nonroyal persons of high status,⁸³ which contradicts the information stated in the tomb decoration (but as discussed before, the inscriptions were copied from another tomb with only minor changes). The second adze with a rounded butt with edges and a neck (Z5 C6 8 II 2), consisting of two fragments, is of Variant D4.84 The blade part of the adze is unfortunately broken off and the maximal length of the adze cannot be ascertained. Both analysed model adze blades, much corroded, were made of copper with impurities (with arsenic below 1%, Table 4). Besides them, the assemblage



Fig. 14 Model tool assemblage from Shaft 315 at Giza (the scale displays ancient Egyptian and modern standard measuring units; drawing by Martin Odler, Martin Černý).

contained a fragment of a chisel, a saw blade and possibly also a fragmentarily preserved axe blade (Fig. 12).⁸⁵

Two model tools were found later on the eastern side of Tomb G 5070 (Z5 C6 6 II 1, Z5 C6 6 II 4). Junker considered the Mastaba of Shafts 309-316 as a later building than Mastaba G 5070, with a corridor chapel and a rather large serdab.86 The tomb must have been built after late Dynasty 5, in the course of Dynasty 6.87 The supposed tomb owner was buried in Shaft 316 and his supposed spouse in Shaft 315; no information has been preserved about their names or social position. Shaft 315 was found undisturbed, with the body deposited in a sarcophagus pit sunk into the floor of the chamber. The body had a faience necklace. Model vessels made of travertine and pottery lay to the east of the burial, covered with wooden planks. The tomb can be dated to Dynasty 6 based on the model stone vessel assemblage.⁸⁸ The model

⁸¹ Odler 2016, 141–142.

⁸² The datasets are described and discussed in ODLER 2016.

⁸³ Odler 2016, 234–235.

⁸⁴ Odler 2015a, Fig. 7; 2016, 142.

⁸⁵ The assemblage has been published in ODLER 2016 and before that in ODLER and DULIKOVÁ 2015, Fig. 7: BE6, selection; the complete assemblage in ODLER 2015b, Fig. 4.8: BE5.

⁸⁶ LEHMANN 2000, Katalog-Nummer: G302.

⁸⁷ JUNKER 1944, 46.

⁸⁸ JIRÁSKOVÁ 2016.



Fig. 15 Superimposed histograms of length of the adze blades of Variant D2 from the Dynasty 5 and 6 (plotted by Martin Odler in R).

tools were found at the south end of this concentration, on and beside a ceramic bowl (Fig. 14).⁸⁹ A miniature mirror was found together with the model tools; unfortunately, the KHM collection contains three model mirrors supposedly from Giza, and it cannot be determined which one is from this assemblage.⁹⁰

Both models are necked adze blades of Type D, the former without a clear attribution to a variant due to the corrosion of the butt (Z5 C6 6 II 1), the latter (Z5 C6 6 II 4) of Variant D291 and consisting of two fragments but beside that preserved completely. Based on the histogram of complete Dynasties 5 and 6 model adze blades of Variant D2, the adze blade is one of the shortest preserved with only 62 mm (Fig. 15).92 It might have been a product of the tomb owner's estate, which could have included metalworkers.93 The first adze blade (Z5 C6 6 II 1) was made of arsenical copper (with 2.2 % As), which makes it one of the first confirmed Old Kingdom model blades made of this material, with the exception of arsenical copper axe blade from Dynasty 6 Dendera.⁹⁴ The latter adze (Z5_C6_6_II_4) contains less than 1% of arsenic.



Fig. 16 Model razor blade, probably of Old Kingdom dating (ÄS 7925) (the scale displays ancient Egyptian and modern standard measuring units; drawing by Martin Odler, Martin Černý).

5.2.4. Unprovenanced Old Kingdom model razor blade (ÄS 7925)

The gifts to the Imperial Academy of Sciences in Vienna include a rectangular model razor blade (ÄS 7925). Based on morphology, the artefact can be dated to the Old Kingdom; it is a Type A razor with a symmetrical blade and without a tang, Variant A1, of a rectangular shape and trapezoidal section, with no apparent tang or tang joint (Fig. 16).⁹⁵ It is cleaned, but still shows traces of verdigris and corrosion in orange colour. This is a luxury counterpart of flint rectangular razor blades and occurs throughout the Old Kingdom, in Giza from Dynasty 4 to Dynasty 6 and also in Dynasty 6 Abydos, Balat and Bubastis.⁹⁶ In the past, they were often confused and interchanged with Old Kingdom model rectangular basins of similar shape (but hollowed out). There is not always enough information available to distinguish between these two different artefact classes.97 From a scatter plot of the lengths and widths of the verified Old Kingdom razor blades of Variant A1, we can see that the model blade is rather an outlier, narrower than other complete specimens (Fig. 17). It was made predominantly of copper, with some impurities, including arsenic (Table 4). A possible explanation of the rather high number of trace elements in the above-mentioned models (the razor blade and the adze blades from Giza) is

- ⁹⁶ KOBUSIEWICZ 2015, 18.
- ⁹⁷ Odler 2016, 178–179.

⁸⁹ JUNKER 1944, 61–62, Taf. XIII: a.

⁹⁰ Context G126 in the catalogue of ODLER 2016, also Fig. 46.

⁹¹ Odler 2015a, Fig. 7.

⁹² The datasets are described and discussed in ODLER 2016.

⁹³ Odler 2016, 234–235.

⁹⁴ Cited in ODLER 2016, Figure 4.

⁹⁵ Odler 2016, 178–179.





that they were made from already used and several times recycled metal. We will return to this issue in the penultimate section of the article.

5.2.5. Weapons and model tools of the First Intermediate period and Middle Kingdom

Several large necropoleis south of Asiut were excavated by G. Brunton from 1922 to 1931, including Mostagedda.⁹⁸ Hundreds of graves from the Egyptian prehistory until the Roman period were uncovered here.⁹⁹ The First Intermediate period to early Middle Kingdom assemblages of model tools excavated at Mostagedda can be identified by the presence of models of battle axes, lugged axe blades and model spearheads.¹⁰⁰ Full-size metal weapon blades were rare at the site.¹⁰¹ Brunton assumed that all these burials were male.¹⁰²

The undisturbed male Grave 5118 contained a battle axe blade (ÄS 8124) and two blades of lugged model axes (ÄS 8126, ÄS 8127) (Fig. 18). The burial was deposited in a shaft with a burial niche leading to the south. There was pottery in the niche, but the excavation report provides no



Fig. 18 Battle axe blade and model tool assemblage from Mostagedda, Grave 5118 (after BRUNTON 1937, Pl. LXI 5, Pl. LXII 3; ÄS 8124, ÄS 8126, ÄS 8127; updated by Martin Odler and Martin Černý).

information about its position. Green and red stuccoes, possibly from the face mask, were found as well. A chisel, an axe-blade and model tools (two lugged axe blades, two adze blades, a cross-cut chisel, a flat chisel and a saw blade, the last three with remains of wooden handles) have been found "at the foot of the coffin, some over and some

⁹⁸ The published material has been studied again by Stephan SEIDLMAYER 1990; 2009. See also works of U. DUBIEL (e.g. 2008).

⁹⁹ Brunton 1937.

¹⁰⁰ Assemblages analogical to the grave with the analysed objects have been found in eight cases (SEIDLMAYER 1990, 133–139), dated to Phases IIC (Tomb 5112), and predomi-

nantly IIIB (Graves 721 with a full-size lugged axe blade and 1814 with an epsilon battle axe; 1621, 1658, 1690, 1693 with a model tool assemblage).

¹⁰¹ Besides the analysed axe, there were similar axe blades from Graves 1690 and 1814 and a full-size spearhead from Grave 1920.

¹⁰² Brunton 1937, 108.



Fig. 19 Scatter plot of epsilon axe blades, data points in Table 5 (plotted by Martin Odler in R).

under it".¹⁰³ Brunton dated the assemblage to the First Intermediate period, Dynasties 9–11.¹⁰⁴ According to the seriation by Stephan Seidlmayer, it belongs most probably to late Dynasties 11 or early 12, to Phase IIIB of the cemeteries.¹⁰⁵ The models from Grave 5118 were among the largest found at Mostagedda.¹⁰⁶ The occurrence of weapons in the graves was the highest about at the end of the First Intermediate period; according to Seidlmayer, this can be explained by higher social esteem for the bearers of weapons in this time period.¹⁰⁷

The full-size battle axe blade (ÅS 8124) is of a long straight blade with three back tangs, each with a perforation and a rivet in it. The corroded surface does not reveal any marks of use. The blade has a mid-rib. We have gathered information on the existing epsilon axe blades (Table 5) and displayed it in a scatter plot (Fig. 19). One axe blade from Grave 1749 at Kau is an outlier due to its rounded shape and its size. Other specimens of the type are split into two groups, the first including shorter blades from Abydos, Beni Hasan, Dendera and all three blades from Mostagedda, with a length below four Egyptian palms (c. 300 mm). Larger blades, with a length around five palms (c. 375 mm), come from Abydos, Beni Hasan and Qau. Both longer and shorter blades occurred in almost the same chronological phase of the early Middle Kingdom, and the size distinction is thus rather caused by the functional differentiation, as the efficiency of the blade probably increased with its length.

The blade AS 8124 was made of arsenical copper (with the highest analysed percentage of arsenic -5.9 %, Table 4). Two other provenanced axe blades of the same variant that has been analysed are axe blades from Beni Hasan and Dendera,¹⁰⁸ made of arsenical copper also with a rather high percentage of arsenic.¹⁰⁹ Four similar, but unprovenanced elongated axe blades from the British Museum were also made of arsenical copper (with a slightly lower percentage of arsenic), one of bronze.110 The model blades of lugged axes have been preserved incomplete, with one lug broken off from either blade (ÄS 8126, ÄS 8127). They were made of an arsenical copper (1.9 % and 2.3 %As respectively, being quite similar from their composition), nevertheless showing the same trace elements as the battle axe (Table 4). This type was originally dated as early as Dynasty 6 by Petrie. The assemblages present now show that this type did not occur until the First Intermediate period, and there is no solid basis for dating of the occurrence of lugs on axe heads in the Old Kingdom.¹¹¹

The results of the present analysis show that the models (ÄS 8126, ÄS 8127) and the full-size blade (ÄS 8124) were not made of the same alloy, mostly differentiated by the arsenic content in this case. Similar differences between full-size tools and models have been identified for the material from the site of Kahun, a settlement and burial ground of the pyramid builders of King Senwosret II. Different alloys were used there, with a mean arsenic content of 1.28 % for full-size tools and of 0.66 % for models.¹¹² Full-size models from the British

¹⁰³ Brunton 1937, 103.

¹⁰⁴ BRUNTON 1937, 103, Pl. LXI, 5, Pl. LXII, 3.

¹⁰⁵ Seidlmayer 1990, 135.

¹⁰⁶ Brunton 1937, Pl. LXI.

¹⁰⁷ SEIDLMAYER 1990, 194.

¹⁰⁸ Beni Hasan, Tomb 757: GARSTANG 1907, 162, Fig. 165; DAVIES 1987, 42; Dendera: SCHULZ 2003, 246. Both now in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford, accession numbers AN 1896–1908 E.2290 and E.1744.

¹⁰⁹ MCKERRELL 1971, with 5–10 % of arsenic for Beni Hasan and 1–5 % of arsenic for Dendera.

¹¹⁰ DAVIES 1987, Cat. Nos. 96–100; COWELL 1987, Table 1a. Contents of arsenic was in the range from 2.5 to 4.1 %.

¹¹¹ Odler 2016, 154–155.

¹¹² GILMORE 1986.



Fig. 20 Axe blade from Kubbaniya North (ÄS 9202) (the scale displays ancient Egyptian and modern standard measuring units; drawing by Martin Odler, Martin Černý).



Fig. 21 Vertical polishing marks on axe blade ÄS 9202 (photograph by Martin Odler).

Museum were made of both pure copper and arsenical copper. Other models from Mostagedda have been analysed in the British Museum, but they were too corroded to provide useful results.¹¹³

5.2.6. Battle axe from Kubbaniya North (ÄS 9202)

The second analysed artefact from Kubbaniya is a much later axe blade from Kubbaniya North, from the so-called intermediary or mixed group burial ground of the Nubian population, dated by Junker to the Middle Kingdom. Later reassessments also accept the original dating of the cemetery to Dynasty 12.¹¹⁴ The axe blade was the only metal find at the cemetery with 63 graves, except for gold beads in another grave.¹¹⁵ The axe blade was found in the disturbed Grave 16.i.1, at the knees of a skeleton (probably lying on its right side), inside the remains of a wooden coffin. The rectangular grave was aligned with mudbrick covered with mud plaster.¹¹⁶ The axe blade is segment-shaped, with two hooked lugs and three perforations at the butt drilled into the finished blade from both sides, leaving a bi-conical section of perforation

(Fig. 20). The blade is cleaned and bears no marks of use, visible scratchings are most probably from the polishing of the blade (Fig. 21). Wires holding the blade on a haft have been preserved as well, one in the central perforation, two others loose (Fig. 22). According to the scatter plot (Fig. 23), this axe blade is a rather small specimen of its type, together with axes from Ghurab, Kafr Ammar and Sheikh Farag. Larger axe blades come from Diospolis Parva, Kau, Rifeh and Nubia (Table 6). The axe blades range in dating from the First Interme-

¹¹³ DAVIES 1987, 30–32.

¹¹⁴ BIETAK 1968, 37–38; NÄSER 2013, 143.

¹¹⁵ JUNKER 1920, 120.

¹¹⁶ At the feet were green and blue faience beads, shells for cosmetics and gazelle bones. JUNKER 1920, 123, 125, Blatt 23, 27.



Fig. 22 Two more wires holding an axe haft of ÄS 9202 (photograph by Martin Odler).



Fig. 23 Scatter plot of segmental axe blades, data points in Table 6 (plotted by Martin Odler in R).

diate period to the Second Intermediate period in Nubian contexts, but not all of the excavated contexts have been sufficiently published, unfortunately including the items of Ghurab and Sheikh Farag. The battle axe blade ÄS 9202 was made of arsenical copper (with 1.5 % As, Table 4), as a similar axe blade from Aniba.¹¹⁷ Most of the 17 unprovenanced axe blades of the same type from the British Museum were made of arsenical copper, ranging from 1.3 % to 6.7 % As; three of them of bronze. Nevertheless, there are doubts about the ancient origin of the bronze specimens.¹¹⁸

5.3. Mirrors

5.3.1. C Group mirrors from Toshka (ÅS 7334; ÅS 7337)

201 stone tumuli of the Nubian C-Group have been uncovered at Toshka. Metal finds were scarce on the cemetery. Apart from an armlet made of golden wire circles in Tumulus C 147,¹¹⁹ the only metal objects are the two analysed mirrors. They were found in two tumuli in the northern part of the necropolis built at a distance of almost 10 metres from each other. They are from the later phase of the necropolis.¹²⁰

The first mirror from the site was found in Tumulus C 131 (ÅS 7334, Fig. 24).¹²¹ The tumulus had a shaft, with the mirror deposited near the supposed position of the skull; only some scattered bones were found from the burial. The skull is preserved and probably from a woman. The tomb cannot be dated to a narrower time frame.¹²² The mirror is the heaviest artefact in the analysed corpus, with a weight of more than 1,000 g. It was cleaned and inclining lines, most probably from polishing of the object (Fig. 25), are visible on the frontal side of the tang and on the reverse side of the disc. The mirror was not cleaned when the material was published and an inscription on one of the lower sides of the disc escaped the attention of H. Junker. It was cut out by a chisel into the surface of the finished disc (Fig. 26). The inscription was published after cleaning by H. SATZINGER.¹²³ It reads: nh-m33-hr jr.n mr mš^c Jn n s3. t=f Jtw, translation: "a mirror for seeing face124 being made by the overseer of troops In for his daughter Itu". Overseer of army In on this mirror was the only person with this title and name in the contemporary Nubian sources.¹²⁵ Itu was a name of at least six individuals, four men and two women.¹²⁶ The text was dated by H. Satzinger to Dynasty 13. The answer to the question whether the woman buried in the tumulus was Itu remains open. Both names

¹¹⁷ Grave N 352: ÄMUL 4698; results in KMOŠEK and ODLER *et al.* (2016b), with 1.75% of As.

¹¹⁸ DAVIES 1987, 35–37.

¹¹⁹ JUNKER 1926, 73.

¹²⁰ BIETAK 1968, 39.

¹²¹ JUNKER 1926, 74, 84.

¹²² SATZINGER 1991, 102. The skull: Inv. Nr. 5714, Naturhistorisches Museum Wien, Anthropological department.

¹²³ SATZINGER 1991.

¹²⁴ For the translation of ${}^{c}nh - m33 - hr$ as mirror, see LILYQUIST 1979, 66–71.

¹²⁵ STEFANOVIĆ 2006, 184, Cat. No. 989.

¹²⁶ GRATIEN 1991, 40. Because of the year of publication, this object is missing from this prosopography of Nubians and Egyptians in Nubia before the New Kingdom.



Fig. 24 Mirror from Toshka, Tumulus C 131 (ÄS 7334) (the scale displays ancient Egyptian and modern standard measuring units; drawing by Martin Odler, Martin Černý).



Fig. 25 Inclining scratches from the polishing of the mirror disc (© KHM-Museumsverband).

could occur also in Nubia, yet the inscription must have been produced by a person using regular Egyptian hieroglyphs.

We have two remarks on the margin of the interpretation of the text by H. Satzinger. The context is rather unusual in comparison with other inscribed mirrors,¹²⁷ with an inscription referring to the object on which it is inscribed. Mirrors were usually named in object friezes but not on the mirrors themselves. This unusual context provides important information as for the production of the mirror. The relative form *jr.n* refers to the situa-

¹²⁷ LILYQUIST 1979, passim.



Fig.26 Detail of an inscription on a frontal side of mirror ÄS 7334 (photograph by Martin Odler)

tion, the overseer of army In provided the mirror for his daughter. The craftsman who made the mirror is the least important actor in this transaction (assuming that the overseer did not produce the mirror by himself). In similar cases within Egyptian culture, the provider is not named, like in the case of the mirror for the governor's daughter in Dynasty 6 Balat.¹²⁸

The mirror is made of arsenical copper (with 3.9 % As, Table 4). H. Junker and also H. Satzinger assumed in their original publications of the mirror that the object was made of bronze. This assumption, not based on an analysis of the object, represents an important caveat against the use of previously published information about objects without analysing the material itself.

The second mirror (ÄS 7337) from the site was found in Tumulus C 134, where an undisturbed burial of a crouched woman¹²⁹ wrapped in leather, with a necklace and a mirror, was discovered without further details on the position of the body and the items.¹³⁰ A red polished ointment jar¹³¹ and a fragment of the forehead of a bovine skull were found at the tumulus.¹³² The mirror is of a fairly common shape with an oval disc and a trapezoid tang made together with the blade. Polishing marks and possible faint traces of a margin decoration of inclining lines are visible on one cleaned side of the mirror (Figs. 27, 28). The mirror ÄS 7337 was made of arsenical copper (with 2.5 % As, Table 4). A collection of several ancient Egyptian mirrors analysed at the Louvre showed different concentrations of arsenic for Old Kingdom (0.24 % – 7.5 % As), First Intermediate (one mirror from Dara with 2.5 % As) and Middle Kingdom (0.01 % – 2.2 % As) mirrors. The mirror from Toshka has a similar content of arsenic.¹³³ Three more C-Group mirrors and one mirror handle from Aniba in Leipzig were analysed by the team in Prague and have a range from 0.6 % to 6.7 % arsenic.¹³⁴

5.4. Inscribed carinated bowl with spout from Giza (ÄS 7441)

Besides 14 tools and weapons, the examined corpus contained a single vessel. Copper alloy vessels were objects of ancient Egyptian conspicuous consumption and have been studied concerning their typology.¹³⁵ Their forms and development have to be viewed regarding the interplay of materials, stone, ceramics and metal.¹³⁶ The examined vessel was included in the corpus published by A. Radwan; it was later cleaned and its surface revealed traces of a previously unknown inscription shedding a different light on its archaeological and

¹²⁸ VALLOGGIA 1998, 87, Fig. 23, Pl. LXXVI, B.

¹²⁹ According to the new examination of the skull, the female gender was confirmed (SATZINGER 1991, 102). The skull: Inv. Nr. 5700, Naturhistorisches Museum Wien, Anthropological department.

¹³⁰ JUNKER 1926, 84–85, 74, 125, Taf. XXVI, Abb. 444.

¹³¹ JUNKER 1926, 57, Taf. XXII: 347.

¹³² JUNKER 1926, 145.

¹³³ MICHEL 1972.

¹³⁴ KMOŠEK and ODLER et al. 2016b.

¹³⁵ RADWAN 1983.

¹³⁶ This issue was already discussed by RADWAN 1983, for the Old Kingdom, see also forthcoming ARIAS KYTNAROVÁ, JIRÁSKOVÁ and ODLER (in press).

social context. Moreover, the analysis of its chemical composition adds to the still meagre set of copper alloy vessels from earlier parts of Egyptian history with known contents of elements.¹³⁷

An unnumbered mastaba at the West Field of Giza had a limestone offering table at its eastern side, inscribed for the funerary priest - ka servant Neferihy. The vessel was the only find besides a disturbed skeleton in the robbed Shaft 261, the only shaft of the mastaba.¹³⁸ The bowl, standing upside down, is probably visible on a photograph from the tomb's excavation (Fig. 29).139 The vessel was found covered by verdigris, and was cleaned in the KHM. It has a small flat base, a carinated profile and a spout that must have been formed separately and soldered to the vessel body, which was produced by hammering. The spout with a widening circular section was situated below the maximal diameter of the vessel, leading upwards.

Junker defined the type as *Schale mit Aus-gußrohr*, a carinated bowl with a spout (Fig. 30).¹⁴⁰ The shape of the vessel is known as



Fig. 27 Mirror from Toshka, Tumulus C 134 (ÄS 7337) (© KHM-Museumsverband).



Fig. 28 A detail of a possible decoration on the rim of the mirror ÄS 7337 (© KHM-Museumsverband).

Giza are published in this poster (KMOŠEK and ODLER *et al.* 2016b) and in article KMOŠEK and ODLER *et al.* 2018.

- ¹³⁸ Junker 1943, 161–162, Abb. 51, 54–55.
- ¹³⁹ Photo AEOS_I_5360, deposited at KHM, accessed via Giza Archives.
- ¹⁴⁰ RADWAN 1983, 73.

¹³⁷ Some vessels were included in the material analysed in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford (McKERRELL 1971). A fragment of a Predynastic vessel was analysed recently from Grave 913 at Kafr Hassan Dawood (HASSAN *et al.* 2015); it was made of arsenical copper and according to lead isotopes, the ore was most probably coming from Sinai. X-ray fluorescence analyses of ancient Egyptian vessels from



Fig. 29 Location of the vessel in the shaft of the Mastaba of Neferihy (encircled; photo no. AEOS_I_5360, © KHM-Museumsverband).



Fig. 30 Spouted carinated bowl from Giza (ÄS 7441) (© KHM-Museumsverband).

early as from the Early Dynastic period. The largest Dynasty 4 assemblage of these vessels has been found in the structure $G7000 \times$ at Giza belonging to Queen Hetepheres.¹⁴¹ They were made of "mostly red brown ware of fine texture with a smoothed brown surface",¹⁴² probably imitating the reddish colour of copper without significant admixtures of other elements. Similar vessels were also found in other Dynasty 4 tombs at Giza.¹⁴³ A common trait of all these vessels is an



Fig. 31 Scatter plot of the diameters and heights of spouted carinated bowls from Dynasties 4 and 5 (plotted by Martin Odler in R).

upward spout. In Dynasty 5, a similar ceramic vessel is known from the Tomb of Werkaure at Abusir, interestingly with a downward spout, open from the upper side.144 An assemblage from the mortuary temple of Raneferef consisted mostly of incomplete vessels shaped with upward, straight, but also downward spouts.¹⁴⁵ We have gathered the available data on the diameters and heights of spouted bowls,¹⁴⁶ and the resulting scatter plot clearly shows that the examined vessel is much smaller than the ceramic vessels (Fig. 31). The question is whether it was a miniaturised version of the ceramic vessel,147 or whether the ceramic vessels were cheaper imitations of metal vessels.¹⁴⁸ The find contexts for both ceramic and metal vessels of this type are elite burials, and the choice of material was probably optional, connected to the process of the preparation of burial equipment.¹⁴⁹ The form of the vessel ÄS 7441 is of Dynasty 4 and it is most probably a vessel from this period, yet the tomb itself is later.

¹⁴¹ REISNER and SMITH 1955, 66, Figs. 73–74; FALTINGS 1998, 282, Abb. 27.

¹⁴² REISNER and SMITH 1955, 66.

¹⁴³ Reisner and Smith denoted them as 'Group D: Type XXX-VI. Flat-bottomed bowls and basins with recurved rim and long tubular spout': REISNER and SMITH 1955, 84, Fig. 119.

¹⁴⁴ Type B-3 as defined by Arias Kytnarová, Dynasty 5, Arias Kytnarová 2014, 152, Fig. 4.40.

¹⁴⁵ BARTA 2006, Class XLVII: "bowls with recurved rim, in several cases with spout.

¹⁴⁶ Based on REISNER and SMITH 1955 and Giza Archives.

¹⁴⁷ For this interpretation of some vessels, see ARIAS KYTNAROVÁ, JIRÁSKOVÁ and ODLER in print.

¹⁴⁸ Following Reisner's idea, Radwan assumes that prior to the ceramic and stone form, the vessel had been produced in metal. Analogous shapes to this bowl were listed already by RADWAN 1983, 73.

¹⁴⁹ Bigger bowls made of copper of a slightly different technological solution, with open spouts on the rims, are known from late Dynasty 6, e.g. from the burial assemblage of Ptahshepses Impy found at Giza: a vessel on flat base, Museum of Fine Arts, accession number 13.2948.



Fig. 32 First part of the inscription, composed from several photographs, processed in software ImageJ and its plugin D-Stretch by Martin Odler (ÄS 7441).

The examined vessel was made of arsenical copper (with 4.5 % As, the second highest percentage analysed during this project) and it is one of the first known Old Kingdom vessels made of arsenical copper (Table 4). The comparable late Dynasty 6 assemblage from Giza was made of almost pure copper¹⁵⁰ and model vessels from Dynasty 6 Dendera were made of arsenical copper with varying content of arsenic.¹⁵¹

The cleaning of the vessel has brought an unexpected discovery. During the study of the vessel in 2012, Martin Odler discovered faint traces of hieroglyphic inscriptions that were visible only when viewing the vessel from certain angles (Fig. 32), indicating that the vessel did not belong to the tomb owner but to a different person, who bore significant titles of the highest position in Old Kingdom administration and was of royal descent. The whole inscription is difficult to read, the inscription was damaged by corrosion, together with conscious attempts to efface some parts of the inscription (most importantly the name), and not all parts are fully understandable. The inscription was photographed under different light and filter conditions in the KHM and also by M. Odler, the images were then processed in the DStretch programme, a plugin of the software ImageJ.¹⁵² The legible parts can be transcribed and emended as: "z3 [nśwt n] $\underline{h}[t=f]$, t3yty t3ty (n) z3b, h^cty-[^c], jmy-jz, mnjw nhn, śmr w^c.ty, hry hb[t], jmy-r k3t nbt [n] nśwt p(r.t-hrw??) r^c nb Sš3thtp(??)", in translation: 'king's son of his own body, vizier, count, councillor, protector of Nekhen, sole companion, lector priest, overseer of all royal works, (pr.t hrw offering?) every day, Seshathetep(?)'. The title string is arranged according to the importance of titles, and it is opened by the prince – king's son of his own body - who was an actual son of a king (because this title could be also of honorary nature, without reference to the actual offspring of a king).¹⁵³ Then follows a "vizier", the highest administrative position of the Old Kingdom state.¹⁵⁴ After vizier, a rank title count comes.155 The sole companion (of the king) can be included to the same category of rank titles.¹⁵⁶ It was a rather important title in the early Old Kingdom, and six holders of it were also overseers of the work.¹⁵⁷ After the first honorific title, two others with more specific meaning follow, that of a councillor, he who is in the jzbureau,¹⁵⁸ and protector of Hierakonpolis.¹⁵⁹ This last one has a religious connotation as well as the title of lector priest.¹⁶⁰ The lector priest co-occurs with the overseer of works in the titles of higherranking officials.¹⁶¹ The overseer of all royal works is the second most important title in this string, one of the six highest titles in Old Kingdom administration (Fig. 33),¹⁶² with twelve holders attested from Dynasty 4 and 33 from Dynasty 5.163 Up to now, we know 34 Old Kingdom holders of both the vizieral title and that of the overseer of all royal works. The duties of the bearer lay in the

¹⁵⁷ Strudwick 1985, 224; Jones 2000, 892.

- ¹⁶⁰ Jones 2000, 781; Strudwick 1985, 315–316.
- ¹⁶¹ Strudwick 1985, 226; Jones 2000, 781.
- ¹⁶² Strudwick 1985, 217–250; Krejči 2000; Jones 2000, 262– 263.
- ¹⁶³ Krejčí 2000, Table 1.

¹⁵⁰ MADDIN *et al.* 1984, Tab. 1; mostly with absent arsenic, utmostly with 0.1–0.2% in a single artefact (miniature deshret vessel, inv no. 13.2981).

¹⁵¹ Excavated by Flinders Petrie and analysed by McKERRELL 1971, with 1–5% As.

¹⁵² See http://www.dstretch.com/. We would like to thank Jon Harman for providing us with the plugin.

¹⁵³ JONES 2000, 799. See also DULÍKOVÁ 2011.

¹⁵⁴ Strudwick 1985, 300–335.

¹⁵⁵ Jones 2000, 496–497.

¹⁵⁶ Jones 2000, 892; Strudwick 1985, 310–311.

¹⁵⁸ JONES 2000, 49.

¹⁵⁹ JONES 2000, 433.



Fig. 33 Title of the overseer of all royal works on vessel ÄS 7441 (© KHM-Museumsverband, processed in software ImageJ and its plugin D-Stretch by Martin Odler).



Fig. 34 End part of the inscription with the name of the owner, most probably Seshathetep (Heti) (© KHM-Museumsverband, processed in software ImageJ and its plugin D-Stretch by Martin Odler).

organisation of all kinds of work for the king, i.e. for the Old Kingdom state.

The most difficult part of the whole inscription is at the end (Fig. 34). The name is preceded with a possible reference to the *pr.t-hrw* ritual. After the expression $r^{c} nb$ follows the name of the person.¹⁶⁴ A rectangular sign *htp* seems to be represented, with the phonetic complement of *p*. Regrettably, the rest of the name of the person is almost unreadable. The vessel is of Dynasty 4 form and this date can be confirmed also by the occurrence of titles on the vessel. From the existing princes, viziers and overseers of all royal works, the Dynasty 4 candidate for the vessel owner can be Seshathetep (Heti), as the initial sign in the spot with the name most probably represents the sign R 20 of the Gardiner's Sign List with phonetic value *sš3.t.* The same titles of the official as on the vessel are prince, vizier, sole companion, lector priest and overseer of all royal works.¹⁶⁵ The mastaba G 5110 of Seshathetep (Heti) was built in an air-line distance of c. 100 m from the rather small mastaba of Neferihy, where the bowl ÄS 7441 was excavated. The recognisable parts of the name favour the reading Seshathetep.

Yet, we have to bear in mind that the owner of Dynasty 4 Tomb G 7310–7320 on the Eastern Cemetery, holding a selection of the same titles, is

¹⁶⁴ Generic reference for time in offering formulas is one of the possibilities (LAPP 1986, 109–110), the other being naming the specific festival.

¹⁶⁵ See table of Dynasty 4 viziers in DULÍKOVÁ 2011, Table 2. His tomb was published by JUNKER 1934, 172–195. Prosopography of Seshathetep Heti in STRUDWICK 1985, 136– 137.



Fig. 35 Complete inscription on vessel ÄS 7441 (transcribed by Martin Odler in VisualGlyph).

anonymous, relief decoration with his name has not been preserved.¹⁶⁶ We assume from the surface of the vessel and the difficulties in reading the inscription that an effort was made before the deposition of the artefact to efface the inscription on the vessel and to impede the reading of his name and titles.

The cases of the occurrence of other names found in the structures of certain owners were most often the names of earlier kings in later mortuary complexes and royal names found on objects in non-royal contexts. The objects bearing names of earlier kings have been explained as the vestiges of the ancestor cults and rituals enabling the participation of earlier kings in later mortuary cults, as in the mortuary temple of Raneferef.¹⁶⁷ Even the presence of uninscribed Naqadan and Early Dynastic objects can be proven in the Old Kingdom mortuary temples, especially in the case of Sahure.

The vessels with royal names in Old Kingdom non-royal contexts have been interpreted as royal gifts to non-royal persons within the vertical social exchange of prestige goods.¹⁶⁸ Even in the absence of the inscriptions, stone vessels can be interpreted as products of royal workshops understandable to Old Kingdom Egyptians.¹⁶⁹ The vessel



Fig. 36 Bar chart of the results of X-ray fluorescence analysis.

from Giza represents neither of the above-mentioned cases. There is a case of a find of displaced objects in the complex of the sons of vizier Qar at Abusir South.¹⁷⁰ From the comparison with other cases, it rather seems that the object found in the Giza tomb was removed from its original context, most probably stolen from the burial equipment and reused in the burial context where it was discovered. An effort was made to efface the original inscription and render the name of the original owner unintelligible.

6. Arsenical copper in ancient Egyptian metallurgy

From the table of results (Table 4) and a histogram displaying the contents of arsenic in the artefacts (Fig. 36), it is clear that all objects contained arsenic, ranging from trace concentrations in some objects to artefacts than can undoubtedly be clas-

¹⁶⁶ Strudwick 1985, 168–169.

¹⁶⁷ Most recently on the Old Kingdom cases of "remembering Snofru" and other occurrences of earlier objects in later, Old Kingdom contexts: KUHN 2014. Earlier objects in the mortuary temple of Sahure on Abb. 5.

¹⁶⁸ Gathered contexts with interpretation in EICHLER 1993, 310–316.

¹⁶⁹ Seidlmayer 2009, 318–321.

¹⁷⁰ BARTA *et al.* 2009, 267–273, Figs. 6.3.161, 6.3.166. A sacred oil palette (Find No. 150/HH/2002), inscribed for the sealer of the king of Upper and Lower Egypt and keeper of Nekhen Senedjemib (who was buried in Shaft A), has been

found in Shaft C of the complex, owned by Iykai. The complex was significantly disturbed by tomb robbers and the situation could be interpreted as an intrusion from Shaft A. The only problematic aspect is that Senedjemib already had a sacred oil palette in his burial equipment of Shaft A (Find No. 122/HH/2001). As the burial chamber of Iykai was plundered more and devoid of finds, it cannot be ruled out that Iykai also used some other burial equipment originally for Senedjemib. The inscription on the palette in the "alien" context is readable, without an attempt to rewrite the name of the addressed person.

sified as arsenical copper. The results have confirmed the initial working hypothesis that a large part of the corpus would consist of almost pure copper or arsenical copper, and was not made of bronze, as was assumed by the original excavators.

Arsenic enhances the technological properties of the object, most importantly its hardness.¹⁷¹ Alloys of 2–7% of arsenic have comparable properties to the similar contents of tin in the tin bronze.172 Out of the three possibilities of the arsenical copper production listed recently by D. Killick,¹⁷³ ores containing copper together with arsenic cannot be ruled out in Egypt. A copper ore with arsenic contents sufficient for the production of arsenical copper is known from the site Wadi Tar on the Sinai Peninsula.¹⁷⁴ However, this site is located far from the areas with Egyptian presence on Sinai and it is questionable whether to count this site among the possible sources. Additionally, an evidence for the third possibility of co-smelting is provided by the Site 702B in Wadi Ahmar west, at Bir Nasib on Sinai. Old Kingdom mixing of chalcopyrite and arsenopyrite with iron oxide flux was reported from the site. Further information on the site has not been published until now.¹⁷⁵ Due to the lack of arsenical copper ores, intentional alloying of different ore sources is possible and likely as well.

Increased levels of arsenic were documented for full-size weapons, for the mirrors and the vessel (Table 4). Exceptions are two adzes with early dating, from Tura and Kubbaniya. The first artefact categories were already known to be made of arsenical copper in some cases (analogical specimens are cited in the previous text). Arsenical copper was more frequently used for weapons and mirrors, yet more analyses of copper alloy vessels in the future could reveal more cases of the use of this alloy. The present corpus widens the known cultures using arsenical copper with the C-Group.¹⁷⁶ The objects with a low percentage of arsenic are on the one hand models of their full-

¹⁷⁴ HAUPTMANN *et al.* 1999.

size counterparts (and might have been made of already recycled metal), on the other hand the two adzes with early dating, from Tura and Kubbaniya, which contain trace elements that might be associated with copper mineralisation (arsenic, bismuth, lead and iron).¹⁷⁷

The examined objects contain the following most frequent trace elements: iron, nickel and lead (Table 4). Iron is present in all objects, nickel is detectable only in eleven cases. The iron contents might be interpreted as an indication of the use of oxide ores for the production of the objects (e.g. malachite).178 In nine objects, a low contents of lead could be detected, which would enable lead isotope analysis and furthermore means that lead accompanied copper and was not added intentionally. Since there are several possible ore sources in 3rd millennium Egypt and only a few lead isotopes ratios analysed from this period,179 it would be futile at the present state of knowledge to try to determine the ore sources for the examined objects. For the New Kingdom, a period with a wide array of available sources, the interpretation of lead isotope analyses is only in its beginning.¹⁸⁰ To our knowledge, at least two teams published recently a corpus of 3rd millennium copper alloy objects from Egypt with lead isotope analysis included in the applied methods.181

A detailed comparison of the results of various analytical approaches in the past and present is hindered by a restricted comparability of the results of the methods used, which are predominantly X-ray fluorescence, atomic absorption spectroscopy and neutron activation analysis. Nevertheless, the application of X-ray fluorescence proves to be meaningful in the classification of the alloys used.

Concerning technology, although corroded, the artefacts reveal traces of hammering on their surface. Additionally, traces of the final polishing of the surface are traceable on the mirror disc from Toshka and the axe blade from Kubbaniya North.

¹⁷¹ MCKERREL and TYLECOTE 1972.

¹⁷² LECHTMANN 1996, 506.

¹⁷³ Smelting of antimony-bearing copper arsenates: fahlores; direct smelting of arsenates; or co-smelting of the copper oxides with sulphidic minerals bearing also arsenic: KIL-LICK 2014, 39–42.

¹⁷⁵ EL-GAYAR and ROTHENBERG 1995.

¹⁷⁶ Arsenical copper for C-Group material was confirmed also at Aniba (KMOŠEK and ODLER *et al.* 2016b).

¹⁷⁷ Such as in the Eastern Desert or Sinai (ABDEL-MOTELIB *et al.* 2012, 36).

¹⁷⁸ Pernicka 1999, 166.

¹⁷⁹ Most of them recently published in ABDEL-MOTELIB *et al.* 2012.

¹⁸⁰ RADEMAKERS *et al.* 2017.

¹⁸¹ Team in Brussels and Leuven (preliminary results in RADEMAKERS *et al.* 2016) and team in Prague (preliminary results in KMOŠEK and ODLER *et al.* 2016a; 2016b). Final results recently in KMOŠEK and ODLER *et al.* 2018 and RADEMAKERS *et al.* 2018.

7. Summary

The analysis of 15 artefacts has confirmed the use of copper with impurities in the Naqada culture and the Early Dynastic period, and of arsenical copper in the Early Dynastic period, the Old Kingdom, the Middle Kingdom and the Nubian C-Group. Eaton and McKerrell's as well as Cowell's conclusions concerning the predominant use of arsenical copper have been confirmed independently also on the corpus of provenanced artefacts from the Kunsthistorisches Museum Vienna. Arsenical copper was widely used in Egypt before its (not unidirectional) replacement by bronze. It is surprising that some Old Kingdom model tool blades were also made of arsenical copper, as model tools and vessels made of pure copper have been almost exclusively known so far.182 The presence of arsenic in models and even their classification as arsenical copper in some cases may be explained by the recycling of scrap metal and its reuse for models. For a better insight into the circulation of copper alloys in earlier periods of Egyptian history, we need further studies with the use of a wide range of presently applicable archaeometallurgical methods on the material deposited in the museums worldwide (as recent studies of ancient Egyptian material in Leipzig).¹⁸³

Acknowledgments: This output has been created within the project "Cultural techniques: materiality, mediality and imagination", subproject "Early copper metallurgy in Ancient Egypt – a case study of the material from Kunsthistorisches Museum Wien" solved at Charles University in Prague from the specific university research in 2016. A Small part of the analyses was funded from the Programme for the Development of Fields of Study at Charles University, No. P14 Archaeology of non-European regions, subprogramme Research of ancient Egyptian civilisation: Cultural and political adaptation of the North African civilisations in ancient history (5,000 BC-1,000 AD). Martin Odler would like to thank Liam McNamara (Ashmolean Museum, Oxford) for the access to unpublished material, Lisa Mawdsley (Monash University, Clayton) for information on the archaeological contexts from Tarkhan, Jon Harman for providing me with the ImageJ plugin DStretch, Veronika Dulíková (Czech Institute of Egyptology) for a thorough discussion over the inscription on the vessel ÄS 7441, Milan Rydvan for copyediting of the text, and Ivana Šmulíková for the comments on the text.

¹⁸² MADDIN *et al.* 1984; WUTTMANN 1986. An unclear connection between the contents of arsenic and general category of artefact (full-size vs. model) was observed on the Old Kingdom assemblage from Giza in Leipzig (KMOŠEK and ODLER *et al.* 2016a). More data is needed.

¹⁸³ KMOŠEK and ODLER *et al.* 2018.

| Structure | Period | Category and object class | Corrosion state | Inventory number | Max. length (mm) | Max. width (mm) | Max. thickness (mm) | Weight (g) |
|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--|---|-------------------------|---------------------|--------------------|------------------------|---------------|
| Grave P.193 | Naqada culture | full-size tool: adze blade | less corroded surface, solid core | ÄS 7187 | 170 | 50 | 10 | 916 |
| Grave 18.e.3 | Naqada culture | full-size weapon: spear-head | corroded, except small solid core along axis | ÄS 9252 | 151 | 18 | 4 | 22 |
| Grave 18.k.3 | Early Dynastic period, Dynasty 1 | full-size tool: adze blade | corroded surface, solid core | ÄS 6944 | 161 | 41 | 11 | 272.8 |
| Tomb G 4970, shaft of Khentetka | Old Kingdom, Dynasty 5 | model tool: adze blade | entirely corroded | Z5_C6_8_I1_1 | 87 | 17 | 1.5 | 11.1 |
| Tomb G 4970, shaft of Khentetka | Old Kingdom, Dynasty 5 | model tool: adze blade | entirely corroded | Z5_C6_8_II_2 | 65 | 13 | ς | 7.8 |
| Mastaba of Neferihy, Shaft 261 | Old Kingdom, Dynasty 5 | full-size(?) vessel: spouted carinated bowl | entirely corroded | ÄS 7441 | 112 | 105 | 61 (height) | 194.2 |
| Tomb at G 5070, Shaft 315 | Old Kingdom, Dynasty 6, early | model tool: adze blade | entirely corroded | Z5_C6_6_II_1 | 64 | 11 | 7 | 4.6 |
| Tomb at G 5070, Shaft 315 | Old Kingdom, Dynasty 6, early | model tool: adze blade | entirely corroded | Z5_C6_6_II_4 | 62 | 10 | ε | 4.2 |
| unknown | Old Kingdom | model tool: razor blade | corroded surface, solid core | ÄS 7925 | 52 | 20 | 7 | 10.7 |
| Tomb 5118 | Middle Kingdom | full-size weapon: axe-head | entirely corroded, small blank point on the rivet | ÁS 8124 | 280 | 33 | 7.3 | 259.5 |
| Tomb 5118 | Middle Kingdom | model tool: axe-head | corroded surface, solid core | ÄS 8126 | 54 | 52 | 2.7 | 27.2 |
| Tomb 5118 | Middle Kingdom | model tool: axe-head | corroded surface, solid core | ÄS 8127 | 53 | 48 | 4 | 25.7 |
| Tomb 16.i.1 | Middle Kingdom, Dynasty 12 | full-size weapon: axe-head | less corroded surface, solid core | ÄS 9202 | III | 59 | 9 | 215.9 |
| Tumulus C 131 | C Group | full-size mirror disc | corroded surface, solid core | ÄS 7334 | 200 | 213 | 6.7 | 1028 |
| Tumulus C 134 | C Group | full-size mirror disc | corroded surface, solid core | ÄS 7337 | 184 | 181 | 4.5 | 435.4 |
| | | Toble 1 Decie d | of a contraction of the second | ملم مسما مسلم مسلم مسلم | | | | |

| Standard | | Mn | Fe | Со | Ni | Cu | Zn | As | Se | Ag L | Cd | In | Sn | Sb | Pb | Bi |
|----------|----|--|-------|-------|-------|--------|--------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
| 7835.8 | CV | 0.093 | 0.100 | 0.313 | 0.158 | 69.930 | 24.830 | 0.143 | | 0.463 | 0.087 | | 0.516 | 0.115 | 3.150 | 0.112 |
| | MV | 0.11 | 0.10 | 0.29 | 0.18 | 70.9 | 24 | 0.13 | | 0.34 | 0.09 | | 0.46 | 0.13 | 2.9 | 0.14 |
| | SD | 0.04 | 0.03 | 0.07 | 0.01 | 1.6 | 0.7 | 0.06 | | 0.07 | 0.01 | | 0.14 | 0.02 | 1.4 | 0.08 |
| 7835.9 | CV | 0.001 | 0.408 | 0.081 | 0.100 | 78.480 | 14.340 | 0.107 | 0.34 | 2.120 | 0.067 | | 1.480 | 0.445 | 1.024 | 0.81 |
| | MV | <dl< td=""><td>0.43</td><td>0.10</td><td>0.13</td><td>78.4</td><td>13.8</td><td>0.13</td><td>0.36</td><td>0.86</td><td>0.12</td><td></td><td>1.4</td><td>0.4</td><td>1.0</td><td>0.91</td></dl<> | 0.43 | 0.10 | 0.13 | 78.4 | 13.8 | 0.13 | 0.36 | 0.86 | 0.12 | | 1.4 | 0.4 | 1.0 | 0.91 |
| | SD | 0 | 0.04 | 0.01 | 0.01 | 0.4 | 0.1 | 0.06 | 0.11 | 0.08 | 0.01 | | 0.07 | 0.03 | 0.4 | 0.37 |
| GM21 | CV | | 0.751 | | 0.129 | 78.900 | 5.050 | 0.464 | 0.194 | 0.694 | 0.255 | | 4.550 | 1.049 | 6.990 | 0.452 |
| | MV | | 0.73 | | 0.14 | 77.5 | 5.2 | 0.36 | 0.17 | 0.36 | 0.19 | | 4.6 | 1.0 | 7.3 | 0.53 |
| | SD | | 0.15 | | 0.01 | 2.6 | 0.2 | 0.11 | 0.14 | 0.06 | 0.06 | | 0.09 | 0.06 | 2.9 | 0.22 |
| CUAS3 | CV | | 0.001 | | 0.001 | 97.080 | | 2.900 | | | | 0.005 | 0.009 | | 0.001 | |
| | MV | | < DL | | < DL | 97.5 | | 2.7 | | | | < DL | < DL | | < DL | |
| | SD | | | | | 0.6 | | 0.45 | | | | | 0.28 | | | |
| CUAS4 | CV | | 0.001 | | | 95.760 | | 3.660 | | | 0.109 | 0.093 | 0.375 | | 0.001 | |
| | MV | | < DL | | | 95.4 | | 3.7 | | | 0.17 | 0.07 | 0.71 | | < DL | |
| | SD | | | | | 0.8 | | 0.72 | | | 0.04 | 0.03 | 0.19 | | | |

 Table 2 Evaluation of the standards with the created method (wt %). Explanation of shortcuts – CV certified values;

 MV mean value; SD standard deviation of the mean value; DL detection limit.

| AE INV 7334 | МР | Description | Cu | As | Fe | Ni | Trace Elements/ |
|--------------|----|------------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|-----------------|
| | | Measuring Area | K _a | K _a | K _a | K _a | Patina |
| | 1 | small blanc area | 95.1 | 4.6 | 0.32 | | Ni? |
| | 2 | small blanc area | 95.0 | 4.8 | 0.24 | | Ni? |
| | 3 | small blanc area | 95.9 | 3.8 | 0.30 | | Ni? |
| | 4 | small blanc area | 96.2 | 3.4 | 0.29 | 0.06 | |
| | 5 | small blanc area | 95.8 | 3.9 | 0.21 | 0.05 | |
| | 6 | black corrosion | 96.3 | 3.0 | 0.66 | 0.06 | |
| | 7 | brown corrosion | 91.2 | 8.4 | 0.33 | 0.06 | Ca+++ |
| MV (MP1 - 5) | | | 95.6 | 4.1 | 0.27 | 0.06 | |
| SD (MP1 - 5) | | | 0.5 | 0.6 | 0.05 | 0.01 | |

Table 3 Measurements on the object AE_INV_7334 (wt %).

| Site | Inv. No. | Artefact | Cu | As | Fe | Ni | Zn | Pb | Ag | Bi | Trace elements / |
|-----------------|--------------|------------------------|------|-----|------|------|-----|------|-----|-----|---------------------|
| | | | | | | | | | | | Patina |
| Kubbaniya | AS 7187 | full-size adze | 99.3 | 0.5 | 0.04 | | | 0.04 | | 0.2 | |
| Tura | ÄS 6944 | full-size adze | 99.6 | 0.1 | 0.04 | | | 0.06 | | 0.2 | |
| Tura | ÄS 9252 | full-size spear-head | 97.0 | 2.8 | 0.04 | 0.11 | | | | | |
| Giza | Z5_C6_8_II_1 | model adze blade | 99.3 | 0.5 | 0.3 | | | | | | |
| Giza | Z5_C6_8_II_2 | model adze blade | 98.5 | 0.7 | 0.1 | 0.13 | 0.6 | | | | |
| Giza | ÄS 7441 | spouted carinated bowl | 95.3 | 4.5 | 0.2 | 0.09 | | | | | |
| Giza | Z5_C6_6_II_1 | model adze blade | 97.3 | 2.2 | 0.3 | 0.08 | | 0.1 | | | |
| Giza | Z5_C6_6_II_4 | model adze blade | 98.3 | 0.8 | 0.2 | | | 0.3 | 0.3 | | Se |
| Mostagedda | ÄS 8124 | full-size axe-head | 93.4 | 5.9 | 0.3 | 0.09 | | 0.3 | | | |
| Mostagedda | ÄS 8126 | model axe-head | 97.1 | 1.9 | 0.7 | 0.20 | | 0.1 | | | |
| Mostagedda | ÄS 8127 | model axe-head | 96.7 | 2.3 | 0.7 | 0.07 | | 0.2 | | | |
| Kubbaniya North | ÄS 9202 | full-size axe-head | 97.8 | 1.5 | 0.5 | 0.09 | | 0.2 | | | |
| Toshka | ÄS 7337 | full-size mirror | 97.0 | 2.5 | 0.4 | 0.08 | | | | | |
| Toshka | ÄS 7334 | full-size mirror | 95.7 | 3.9 | 0.3 | 0.06 | | | | | |
| Giza? | ÄS 7925 | model razor blade | 98.4 | 0.3 | 0.09 | 0.04 | | 1.0 | | | Se, Bi, Zn?, Ca, Cl |

Table 4 Results of x-ray fluorescence analysis of the artefacts (wt %).

| Site | Structure | Dating | Maximal length (mm) | Maximal width (mm) | Present location | Inventory number | Bibliography |
|------------|------------|--------------------|------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------|
| Kau | Grave 1749 | Phase IIIB | 103 | 110 | Pitt-Rivers Museum, Oxford | 1924.35.3 | BRUNTON (1927, 59. Pl. XXXVIII: |
| | | (Dynasty 11 – | | | | | 12); SEIDLMAYER (1990, 137); |
| | | early Dynasty 12) | | | | | http://objects.prm.ox.ac.uk |
| Dendera | | | 235 | 64 | Ashmolean Museum, Oxford | E.1744 | Schulz (2003, 246) |
| Beni Hasan | Tomb 655 | Phase II | 258 | 45 | World Museum, Liverpool | 55.82.430 | Garstang (1907, 162, Fig. 165); |
| | | (Dynasty 11 – | | | | | DAVIES (1987, 42); SEIDLMAYER |
| | | early Dynasty 12) | | | | | (1990, Tab. 64) |
| Abydos | Grave 20 | Dynasty 12 | 263 | 54 | Manchester, Manchester Muse- | Manchester 6791 | PETRIE (1925, 6, Pl. V: 25–26); |
| | | | | | um | | DAVIES (1987, 42, 81) |
| Mostagedda | Tomb 1690 | Phase IIIB | 268.5 | 60 | Neues Museum, Berlin | ΫM ? | BRUNTON (1937, 102–3, Pl. LXI: 1, |
| | | (Dynasty 11 – | | | | | LXII: 2); DAVIES (1987, 40, Pls. |
| | | early Dynasty 12) | | | | | 5:30, 15: 89); SEIDLMAYER (1990, |
| | | | | | | | 135) |
| Mostagedda | Tomb 1814 | Phase IIIB | 272 | 60 | Neues Museum, Berlin | ÄM 23274 | Brunton (1937, Pl. LXII: 2); |
| | | (Dynasty 11 – | | | | | Seidlmayer (1990, 135) |
| | | early Dynasty 12) | | | | | |
| Mostagedda | Tomb 5118 | Phase IIIB | 280 | 33 | KHM Vienna | AE_INV_8124 | BRUNTON (1937, 103, Pl. LXI: 5, |
| | | (Dynasty 11 – | | | | | Pl. LXII: 3); Seidlmayer (1990, |
| | | early Dynasty 12) | | | | | 135) |
| Abydos | Grave 30B | | 342 | 41 | National Museum Copenhagen | NM 7845 | Petrie (1925, 6, Pl. V: 27); Davies |
| | | | | | | | (1987, 42, 81) |
| Kau | Grave 330 | | 375 | 21 | Egyptian Museum, Cairo | JE 47633 | BRUNTON (1927, Pl. XXXVIII: 11, |
| | | | | | | | 25) |
| Beni Hasan | Tomb 757 | Phase III | 393 | 48 | Ashmolean Museum, Oxford | AN1896-1908 E.2290 | GARSTANG (1907, 162, Fig. 165); |
| | | (early Dynasty 12) | | | | | DAVIES (1987, 42); SEIDLMAYER |
| | | | | | | | (1990, Tab. 64) |

| Cita | Structure | Datina | Maximal | Maximal | Dracant location | Inventory number | Bihliography |
|------------------------|--------------|---------------------|-------------|------------|------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------------|
| 2010 | | Daung | length (mm) | width (mm) | | | unugi apur |
| Sheikh Farag | | | 62 | 62 | Museum of Fine Arts, Boston | 13.3725 | DAVES (1987, 37); MFA collection |
| | | Middle Kingdom | | | | | online |
| Kafr Ammar | Grave 509 | | 98 | 60 | | | PETRIE and MACKAY (1915, 32, |
| | | | | | unknown | | Pl. XXVI: 1) |
| Sheikh Farag | Grave 25c | Middle Kingdom | 103 | 74 | Museum of Fine Arts, Boston | 13.3572a-b | LILYQUIST (1979, 21); MFA collec- |
| | | | | | | | tion online |
| Kubbaniya | Grave 16.i.1 | Middle Kingdom, | 111 | 59 | KHM Vienna | ÄS 9202 | JUNKER (1920, 123, 125, Blatt 23: |
| | | "transitory group" | | | | | 27) |
| Ghurab | | | 112 | 35 | Charleston | | BRUNTON and ENGELBACH (1927, |
| | | | | | | | 7–8, Pl. XII: 74) |
| Aniba | Grave N 352 | Phase IIb of | 145.5 | 50 | Ägyptisches Museum – Georg | ÄMUL 4698 | STEINDORFF (1935, 150, Taf. 70: |
| | | C-Group, Second | | | Steindorff – der Universität | | 6); BIETAK (1968, 112) |
| | | Intermediate period | | | Leipzig | | |
| Rifeh | Grave 195 | | 158 | 62 | unknown | | PETRIE (1907, 14, Pl. XIII: 4); |
| | | | | | | | DAVIES (1987, 37) |
| Diospolis Parva | Grave Y 162 | First Intermediate | 160 | 54 | Ashmolean Museum, Oxford | AN1896-1908 E.1791, | PETRIE (1901, 41) |
| | | period | | | | AN1896-1908 E.1788- 1790 | |
| Kau | Grave 301 | Phase III A (early | 198 | 51 | unknown | | BRUNTON (1927 PLXXVIII) |
| | | Dynasty 11) | | 2 | | | 5, 13; XXXIX: 13); SEIDLMAY- |
| | | | | | | | ER (1990, 136) |
| Aniba | Grave N 21 | Phase IIb of | 265 | 38 | Ägyptisches Museum – Georg | ÄMUL 4697 | STEINDORFF (1935, 127, Taf. 70: |
| | | C-Group, Second | | | Steindorff – der Universität | | 10); BIETAK (1968, 112) |
| | | Intermediate period | | | Leipzig | | |
| | | | | | | | |

Table 6 Provenanced segmental axe blades with available data on their size.

Bibliography

ABDEL-MOTELIB, A., BODE, M. and HARTMANN, R. et al.

2012 Archaeometallurgical expeditions to the Sinai Peninsula and the Eastern Desert of Egypt (2006, 2008), *Metalla* 19, 3–59.

Andrássy, P.

2009 Symbols in the Reisner Papyri, 113–122, in: P. ANDRÁSSY, J. BUDKA and F. KAMMERZELL (eds.), Non-Textual Marking Systems, Writing and Pseudo Script from Prehistory to Modern Times, Lingua Aegyptia Studia Monographica 8, Göttingen.

ANFINSET, N.

- 2010 Metal, nomads and culture contact: the Middle East and North Africa, Approaches to anthropological archaeology, London; Oakville, CT.
- ARIAS KYTNAROVÁ, K.
- 2014 Ceramic finds, 71–260, in: J. KREJČÍ AND K. ARIAS KYTNAROVÁ et al., Abusir XXIV. Mastaba of Werkaure, Volume I: AC 26 and AC 32 - Old Kingdom Strata, Prague.

ARIAS KYTNAROVÁ, K., JIRÁSKOVÁ, L. and Odler, M.

- in press Model and miniature vessels in the Old Kingdom burial chambers of the Giza cemeteries, in: Proceedings of the 5th International Congress for Young Egyptologists, Vienna, September 2015, Wien.
- BAINES, J. and LACOVARA, P.
- 2002 Burial and the dead in ancient Egyptian society: Respect, formalism, neglect, *Journal of Social Archaeology* 2, 5–36. doi:10.1177/14696053020020015 95.

- 2006 2.5 The Pottery, 289–324, in: M. VERNER et al., Abusir IX: The Pyramid Complex of Raneferef, The Archaeology, Prague.
- Bárta, M., Bezděk, A., Černý, V., Ikram, S., Kočár, P., Křivánek, R. and Kujanová, M. *et al.*
- 2009 Abusir XIII: Tomb Complex of the Vizier Qar, His Sons Qar Junior and Senedjemib, and Iykai, Abusir South 2, Prague.

BAXTER, M. and COOL, H.

2016 Basic Statistical Graphics for Archaeology with R: Life Beyond Excel, Published online, available at https://www.academia.edu/29415587/Basic_Statistical_ Graphics_for_Archaeology_with_R_Life_Beyond_ Excel.

BIETAK, M.

1968 Studien zur Chronologie der nubischen C-Gruppe. Ein Beitrag zur Frühgeschichte Unternubiens zwischen 2200 und 1550 vor Chr., Denkschriften / Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften, Philosophisch-Historische Klasse, Bd. 97; Berichte des Österreichischen Nationalkomitees der UNESCO-Aktion für die Rettung der Nubischen Altertümer 5, Wien. BRUNTON, G.

- 1927 *Qau and Badari I*, British School of Archaeology in Egypt and Egyptian Research Account, Twenty-Ninth Year, London.
- 1937 *Mostagedda and the Tasian culture*, British Museum expedition to Middle Egypt, first and second years, 1928, 1929, London.

BRUNTON, G. and ENGELBACH, R.

1927 *Gurob*, British School of Archaeology in Egypt and Egyptian Research Account 41 (24th year), London.

BUZANICH, G., WOBRAUSCHEK,, P., STRELI, C., MARKOWICZ, A., WEGRZYNEK, D., CHINEACANO, E., GRIESSER, M. and UHLIR, K.

2010 PART II (Portable ART analyzer) – development of a XRF spectrometer adapted for the study of artworks in the Kunsthistorisches Museum, Vienna, *X-ray spectrometry 39/2*, 98–102.

COWELL, M.R.

 Scientific Appendix I. Chemical Analysis, 96–118, in: W.V. DAVIES, (ed.), 1987.

CZARNOWICZ, M.

2012 Copper tools, in: M. CHLODNICKI, K.M. CIALOWICZ and A. MĄCZYŃSKA (eds.), Tell El-Farkha I: Excavations 1998–2011, Poznań-Kraków, 345–355.

DAVIS, W.

1983 Artists and Patrons in Predynastic and Early Dynastic Egypt, *Studien zur altägyptischen Kultur 10*, 119–139.

DAVIES, W.V.

1987 Tools and Weapons I. Axes. With Contributions by R. Michael Cowell, Janet R.S. Lang, Richard Burleigh, Rowena Gale, and Mavis Bimson, Catalogue of Egyptian Antiquities in the British Museum 7, London.

DUBIEL, U.

2008 Amulette, Siegel und Perlen: Studien zu Typologie und Tragesitte im Alten und Mittleren Reich, Orbis Biblicus et Orientalis 229, Fribourg.

Dulíková, V.

2011 Some Notes on the Title of 'Vizier' during the Old Kingdom, Especially on the Hieroglyphic Phallus-Sign in the Vizier's Title, 327–336, in: M. BARTA, F. COPPENS and J. KREJČI (eds.), Abusir and Saqqara in the Year 2010, Vol. 1, Prague.

EATON, E.R. and MCKERRELL, H.

1976 Near eastern alloying and some textual evidence for the early use of arsenical copper, *World Archaeology* 8 (2), 169–191.

EICHLER, E.

1993 Untersuchungen zum Expeditionswesen des ägyptischen Alten Reiches, Göttinger Orientforschungen 4. Reihe: Ägypten 26, Wiesbaden.

Bárta, M.

EL-GAYAR, E.S. and ROTHENBERG, B.

1995 Predynastic and Old Kingdom copper metallurgy in the South Sinai, 147–158, in: F.A. ESMAEL (ed.), Proceedings of the First International Conference on ancient Egyptian mining & metallurgy and conservation of metallic artifacts: Cairo, 10–12 April 1995, Cairo.

Emery, W.B.

1949 Great tombs of the First Dynasty I, Cairo.

FALTINGS, D.

1998 Die Keramik der Lebensmittelproduktion im Alten Reich: Ikonographie und Archäologie eines Gebrauchsartikels, Studien zur Archäologie und Geschichte Altägyptens, Heidelberg.

FIRTH, C.M.

1927 The Archaeological Survey of Nubia report for 1910 -1911, Cairo.

GARSTANG, J.

1907 The burial customs of ancient Egypt as illustrated by tombs of the Middle Kingdom: being a report of excavations made in the necropolis of Beni Hassan during 1902–3-4, Liverpool.

GATTO, M.C.

- 2006 The Nubian A-Group: a reassessment, *Archéo-Nil* 16, 61–76.
- GILBERT, G.P.
- 2004 *Weapons, Warriors and Warfare in Early Egypt*, BAR International Series 1208, Oxford.

GILMORE, G.R.

1986 The composition of the Kahun metals, 447–462, in: R.A. DAVID (ed.), *Science in Egyptology*, Manchester.

GOLDEN, J.

2002 The Origins of the Metals Trade in the Eastern Mediterranean: Social Organization of Production in the Early Copper Industries, 225–238, in: C.M. VAN DEN BRINK and T.E. LEVY (eds.), Egypt and the Levant: Interrelations from the 4th through the Early 3rd Millennium B.C.E., New Approaches to Anthropological Archaeology, London and New York.

GRATIEN, B.

- 1991 Prosopographie des Nubiens et des Egyptiens en Nubie avant le Nouvel Empire, Cahiers de Recherches de l'Institut de Papyrologie et D'égyptologie de Lille, Supplément no. 3, Villeneuve-d'Ascq.
- GRIFFITH, F.L.
- 1921 Oxford excavations in Nubia, Annals of Archaeology and Anthropology 8, 1–18, 65–104.
- HARRELL, J.A.
- 2016 Mapping the Tura-Masara Limestone Quarries, *Journal of the American Research Center in Egypt* 52 (1), 199–214. doi:10.5913/jarce.52.2016.a011.

HASSAN, F.A., TASSIE, G.J., REHREN, T. and WETERING, J. VAN

- 2015 On-going Investigations at the Predynastic to Early Dynastic site of Kafr Hassan Dawood: Copper, Exchange and Tephra, *Archéo-Nil* 25, 75–90.
- HAUPTMANN, A., BEGEMANN, F. and SCHMITT-STRECKER, S.
- 1999 Copper Objects from Arad: Their Composition and Provenance, Bulletin of the American Schools of Oriental Research 314, doi:10.2307/1357449.
- HOURS, M. and MICHEL, F.
- 1974 Scientific Methods in the Study of the Metallurgy of Antiquity at the Louvre, 67–72, in W.J. YOUNG (ed.), Application of Science in Examination of Works of Art: Proceedings of the 3rd International Seminar, June 15–19, 1970, Boston.
- JAKSCH, H., SEIPEL, W., WEINER, K.L. and EL-GORESY, A.
- 1983 Egyptian blue Cuprorivaite a window to ancient Egyptian technology, *Naturwissenschaften* 70, 525– 535.

JÁNOSI, P.

2006 Die Gräberwelt der Pyramidenzeit, Zaberns Bildbände zur Archäologie, Sonderbände der Antiken Welt, Mainz.

JENTSCH, M. and UHLIR, K.

2016 XRF-Analysis on Middle Kingdom Egyptian Copper Metalwork in the Collection of the KHM (2016) and re-evaluation of Early Egyptian Copper Metalwork (measurements 2015), unpublished report of the Conservation Science Department, KHM. Vienna.

Jirásková, L.

 2016 Dating of archaeological contexts from the Memphite necropolis with copper tools and model tools based on assemblages of model stone vessels, 261–264, in: M. ODLER, 2016.

JONES, D.

2000 An index of ancient Egyptian titles, epithets and phrases of the Old Kingdom I-II, BAR international series 866, Oxford.

JUNKER, H.

- 1912 Bericht über die Grabungen der Kaiserl. Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien auf dem Friedhof in Turah, Winter 1909–1910, Denkschriften der Kaiserlichen Akademie der Wissenschaften, Philosophisch-Historische Klasse 56, Abhandlung 1, Wien.
- 1919 Bericht über die Grabungen der Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien auf den Friedhöfen von El-Kubanieh-Süd, Winter 1910–1911, Denkschriften der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, Philosophisch-Historische Klasse 62, Abhandlung 3. Wien.
- 1920 Bericht über die Grabungen der Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien auf den Friedhöfen von El-Kubanieh-Nord, Winter 1910–1911, Denkschriften der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, Phi-

losophisch-Historische Klasse 64, Abhandlung 3, Wien.

- 1926 Toschke. Bericht über die Grabungen der Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien auf dem Friedhof von Toschke (Nubien) im Winter 1911/12, Denkschriften der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, Philosophisch-Historische Klasse 68, Abhandlung 1, Wien – Leipzig.
- 1934 Gîza II. Bericht über die von der Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien auf gemeinsame Kosten mit Dr. Wilhelm Pelizaeus unternommenen Grabungen auf dem Friedhof des Alten Reiches bei den Pyramiden von Gîza. Die Maştabas der beginnenden V. Dynastie auf dem Westfriedhof, Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien, Philosophisch-Historische Klasse 70 (3), Wien – Leipzig.
- 1938 Gîza III. Bericht über die von der Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien auf gemeinsame Kosten mit Dr. Wilhelm Pelizaeus unternommenen Grabungen auf dem Friedhof des Alten Reiches bei den Pyramiden von Gîza. Die Maştabas der vorgeschrittenen V. Dynastie auf dem Westfriedhof, Wien – Leipzig.
- 1943 Gîza VI. Bericht über die von der Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien auf gemeinsame Kosten mit Dr. Wilhelm Pelizaeus unternommenen Grabungen auf dem Friedhof des Alten Reiches bei den Pyramiden von Gîza. Die Mastabas des Nfr (Nefer), Kdfjj (Kedfi), K3hjf (Kahjef) und die westlich anschließenden Grabanlagen, Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften, Denkschriften der Philosophisch-Historischen Klasse 72 (1), Wien.
- 1944 Gîza VII. Bericht über die von der Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien auf gemeinsame Kosten mit Dr. Wilhelm Pelizaeus unternommenen Grabungen auf demFriedhof des Alten Reiches bei den Pyramiden von Gîza. Der Ostabschnitt des Westfriedhofs. Erster Teil, Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften, Denkschriften der Philosophisch-Historischen Klasse 72 (3), Wien.
- KILLICK, D.
- 2014 From Ores to Metals, in: B.W. ROBERTS and C.P. THORNTON (eds.), Archaeometallurgy in Global Perspective: Methods and Syntheses, New York, 11–45.
- KMOŠEK, J. and ODLER, M. et al.
- 2016a Archaeometallurgical study of copper alloy tools and model tools from the Old Kingdom necropolis at Giza, 238–248, in: M. ODLER (2016).
- 2016b Diachronic changes of ancient Egyptian and Nubian metallurgy. Case study of material from the Egyptian Museum of Leipzig University (poster presentation at 41st International Symposium on Archaeometry, Kalamata (Greece), https://www.academia.edu/25587015/ Diachronic_changes_of_ancient_Egyptian_and_ Nubian_metallurgy_Case_study_of_material_from_ the_Egyptian_Museum_of_Leipzig_University.

KMOŠEK, J., ODLER, M., FIKRLE, M. and KOCHERGINA, Y.V.

- 2018 Invisible connections. Early Dynastic and Old Kingdom Egyptian Metalwork in the Egyptian Museum of Leipzig University, *Journal of Archaeological Science* 96, 191–207. doi: 10.1016/j.jas.2018.04.004.
- KOBUSIEWICZ, M.
- 2015 The production, use and importance of flint tools in the Archaic period and the Old Kingdom of Egypt, Archaeopress Egyptology 12, Oxford.
- Köhler, E.C.
- 2008 Early Dynastic Society at Memphis., in: E.M. ENGEL, V. MOLLER and U. HARTUNG (eds.), Zeichen aus dem Sand; Streiflichter aus Ägyptens Geschichte zu Ehren von Günter Dreyer, Menes; Studien zur Kultur und Sprache der Ägyptischen Frühzeit und des Alten Reiches, Wiesbaden, 381–399.
- 2014 *Excavation in operation 4, tombs 1 50*, Helwan III, Rahden/Westf.

Krejčí, J.

2000 Some notes on the "overseers of works" during the Old Kingdom, Ägypten und Levante 10, 67–75.

KUHN, R.

2014 Remembering Snofru: Zu einer Trouvaille aus dem Leipziger Ägyptischen Museum– Georg Steindorff. Gedanken zur Funktion und Wiederverwendung von Steingefäßen mit dem Namen Snofrus im Alten Reich, *The Journal of Egyptian Archaeology* 100 (1), 496–506. doi:10.1177/030751331410000130.

Kühnert-Eggebrecht, E.

1969 Die Axt als Waffe und Werkzeug im alten Ägypten, Münchner Ägyptologische Studien 15, Berlin.

Lapp, G.

1986 Die Opferformel des Alten Reiches: unter Berücksichtigung einiger späterer Formen, Sonderschrift, Deutsches Archäologisches Institut, Abteilung Kairo 21, Mainz am Rhein.

LECHTMANN, H.

1996 Arsenic bronze: dirty copper or chosen alloy? A view from the Americas, *Journal of Field Archaeology* 23, 477–514.

Lehmann, K.

2000 *Der Serdab in den Privatgräbern des Alten Reiches* (Phd thesis), Universität Heidelberg, Heidelberg.

LILYQUIST, C.

1979 Ancient Egyptian Mirrors: From the Earliest Times through the Middle Kingdom, Münchner Ägyptologische Studien, Heft 27, München.

MADDIN, R., STECH, T., MUHLY, J. D. and BROVARSKI, E.

1984 Old Kingdom models from the tomb of Impy: metallurgical studies, *Journal of Egyptian Archaeology* 70, 33–41. MCKERRELL, H.

- 1971 Metal analyses by radio-isotope non-dispersive X-ray fluorescence in the Egyptian Department, Ashmolean Museum, Oxford.
- 1993 Results of radio-isotope non-dispersive X-ray fluorescence analysis of predynastic Egyptian copper, 256, in: J.C. PAYNE (ed.) 1993.

McKerrell, H. and Tylecote, R.F.

1972 The working of copper-arsenic alloys in the Early Bronze Age and the effect on the determination of provenance, *Proceedings of the Prehistoric Society* 38, 209–218. doi:10.1017/S0079497X00012111

1972 Analyse de quarante miroirs appartenant au Département des Antiquités égyptiennes du Musée du Louvre, Annales (Laboratoire de recherche des musées de France) 23, 34–46.

MORENO GARCÍA, J.C.

2013 The Territorial Administration of the Kingdom in the Third Millennium, 85–151, in: J.C. MORENO GARCÍA (ed.), Ancient Egyptian Administration, Handbook of Oriental Studies = Handbuch der Orientalistik, Section 1, Ancient Near East, Leiden – Boston.

Näser, C.

2013 Structures and realities of Egyptian-Nubian interactions from the late Old Kingdom to the early New Kingdom, 135–148, in: D. RAUE, S.J. SEIDLMAYER and P. SPEISER (eds.), The First Cataract of the Nile: one region - diverse perspectives, Berlin – Boston.

Nordström, H.-Å.

- 1972 Neolithic and A-Group sites, The Scandinavian joint expedition to Sudenese Nubia: Publications 3, Stockholm.
- 1996 The Nubian A-Group: Ranking funerary remains, Norwegian Archaeological Review 29(1), 17–39.
- Odler, M.
- 2015a Adzes in the Early Dynastic Period and the Old Kingdom, 85–109, in: K. ROSIŃSKA-BALIK, A. OCHAL-CZARNOWICZ, M. CZARNOWICZ and J. DĘBOWSKA-LUDWIN (eds.), Copper and Trade in the South–Eastern Mediterranean: Trade routes of the Near East in Antiquity, BAR International Series 2753, Oxford.
- 2015b Copper Model Tools in Old Kingdom Female Burials, 39–58, in M.S. PINARELLO, J. YOO, J. LUNDOCK and C. WALSH (eds.), Current Research in Egyptology 2014: Proceedings of the Fifteenth Annual Symposium, Oxford.
- In preparation The social context of copper in Ancient Egypt down to the end of Middle Kingdom, PhD thesis, Czech Institute of Egyptology, Faculty of Arts, Charles University, Prague.

Odler, M., with contributions by Kmošek, J., Dupej, J., Arias Kytnarová, K., Jirásková, L., Dulíková, V., Jamborová, T., Msallamová, S., Šálková, K. and Kmoničková, M.

- 2016 Old Kingdom Copper Tools and Model Tools, 1st ed., Archaeopress Egyptology 12, Oxford.
- Odler, M. and Dulíková, V.
- 2015 Social Context of the Old Kingdom copper model tools, World Archaeology 47 (1), 94–116. doi: 10.1080/00438243.2014.991805.
- Odler, M., Uhlir, K., Griesser, M., Hölzl, R. and Engelhardt, I.
- 2016 Between centre and periphery: early Egyptian and Nubian copper alloy artefacts in the collection of the Kunsthistorisches Museum Vienna (KHM). Presented at the 10th International Congress on the Archaeology of the Ancient Near East, Vienna, 25th – 29th April 2016.

Ogden, J.

2009 Metals, 148–176, in: NICHOLSON, P.T. and SHAW, I. (eds.), Ancient Egyptian Materials and Technology, Cambridge.

PAYNE, J.C.

1993 Catalogue of the predynastic collection in the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford.

Pernicka, E.

1999 Trace element fingerprinting of ancient copper: A guide to technology or provenance?, 163–171, in: S.M.M. YOUNG et al. (eds.), Metals in Antiquity, BAR International Series 792, Oxford.

PERNICKA, E. and SCHLEITER, M.

1997 Untersuchung der Metallproben, 219–223, in: T. VON DER WAY, T. (ed.), Tell El-Fara'în-Buto. I. Ergebnisse zum Frühen Kontext. Kampagnen der Jahre 1983– 1989, Archäologische Veröffentlichungen / Deutsches Archäologisches Institut, Abteilung Kairo, Mainz.

PETRIE, W.M.F.

- 1892 Medum, London.
- 1900–1901 The royal tombs of the First Dynasty I-III, Memoir of the Egypt Exploration Fund 18, 21, London.
- 1901 Diospolis Parva, The Cemeteries of Abadiyeh and Hu 1898–9, London.
- 1907 Gizeh and Rifeh, British School of Archaeology in Egypt and Egyptian Research Account 13, 13th Year, London.
- 1925 *Tombs of the Courtiers and Oxyrhynkhos*, British School of Archaeology in Egypt and Egyptian Research Account 37, 28th Year, London.

PETRIE, W.M.F. AND MACKAY, E.

1915 Heliopolis, Kafr Ammar and Shurafa, British School of Archaeology in Egypt and Egyptian Research Account 24, London.

MICHEL, F.

PETRIE, W.M.F., WAINWRIGHT, G.A. and GARDINER, A.H.

1913 *Tarkhan I and Memphis V*, British School of Archaeology in Egypt and Egyptian Research Account 23, London.

 $P{}_{\text{HILIP}},\,G.$

- 1989 Metal weapons of the Early and Middle Bronze Ages in Syria-Palestine, BAR International Series 526, Oxford.
- 2006 Tell el-Dab'a XV: Metalwork and Metalworking Evidence of the late Middle Kingdom and the Second Intermediate Period, Untersuchungen der Zweigstelle Kairo des Österreichischen Archäologischen Institutes 26; Österreichische Akademie der Wissenschaften, Denkschriften der Gesamtakademie 36, Verlag der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, Wien.

RADEMAKERS, F., VERLY, G., DELVAUX L. and DEGRYSE, P.

- 2016 Egyptian bronzes at the RMAH. A first look into the ancient Egyptian bronze collection at the RMAH, Brussels, poster presented at 41st International Symposium on Archaeometry, Kalamata (Greece). Accessible via link: http://www.academia.edu/25778414/ Egyptian_bronzes_at_the_RMAH
- 2018 Copper for the Afterlife in Predynastic to Old Kingdom Egypt: Provenance Characterization by Chemical and Lead Isotope Analysis (RMAH Collection, Belgium), *Journal of Archaeological Science* 96, 175– 190. doi: 10.1016/j.jas.2018.04.005.

RADEMAKERS, F.W., REHREN, T. and PERNICKA, E.

- 2017 Copper for the Pharaoh: Identifying Multiple Metal Sources for Ramesses' Workshops from Bronze and Crucible Remains, *Journal of Archaeological Science* 80, 50–73. doi:10.1016/j.jas.2017.01.017.
- RADWAN, A.
- 1983 Die Kupfer- und Bronzegefäße Ägyptens, Prähistorische Bronzefunde IX, 2, München.
- REISNER, G.A. and SMITH, W.S.
- 1955 A History of the Giza Necropolis, Volume 2: The Tomb of Hetep-heres, the Mother of Cheops: A Study of Egyptian Civilization in the Old Kingdom, Cambridge MA.

ROETEN, L.

2014 The Decoration on the Cult Chapel: Walls of the Old Kingdom Tombs at Giza: A New Approach to their Interaction, Culture and History of the Ancient Near East, Leiden.

SATZINGER, H.

1991 Бронзовое Зеркало С Египетской Надписью В Захоронении Нубийской «группы С» / Ein Bronzespiegel mit Ägyptischer Inschrift in einem Grab der Nubischen C-Gruppe, 99-104, in: JU.V. BROMLEY (ed.), Мировая Культура – Традиции И Современность / World Culture, Traditions and Nowadays [Studies in Honour of B.B. Piotrovskiy], Москва. 1994 Das Kunsthistorische Museum in Wien: die Ägyptisch-Orientalische Sammlung, Zaberns Bildbände zur Archäologie 14, Mainz.

SCHULZ, C. E.

2003 Studie zu den ägyptischen Beilen mit drei Rücksprüngen, 233–251, in: S. BICKEL and A. LOPRIENO (eds.), Basel Egyptology Prize 1: Junior Research in Egyptian History, Archaeology, and Philology, Aegyptiaca Helvetica, Basel.

SEIDLMAYER, S.J.

- 1990 Gr\u00e4berfelder aus dem \u00ccbergang vom Alten zum Mittleren Reich. Studien zur Arch\u00e4ologie der Ersten Zwischenzeit, Studien zur Arch\u00e4ologie und Geschichte Alt\u00e4gyptens 1, Heidelberg.
- 2009 Prestigegüter im Kontext der Breitenkultur im Ägypten des 3. und 2. Jahrtausends v. Chr., 309–333, in: B. HILDEBRANDT et al. (eds.), Der Wert der Dinge Güter im Prestigediskurs: "Formen von Prestige in Kulturen des Altertums". Graduiertenkolleg der DFG an der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München; Forschungsarbeiten eines Workshops zum Thema Prestigegüter an der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München im Wintersemester 2006/2007, Münchner Studien zur Alten Welt 6, München.
- Śliwa, J.
- 1982 Egyptian and Nubian Pottery in the Cracow Collections, Zeszyty Naukowe Uniwersytetu Jagiellońskiego 629, Prace Archeologiczne 32, Warszawa – Kraków.

SOWADA, K.

2009 Egypt in the Eastern Mediterranean during the Old Kingdom: an archaeological perspective, Orbis biblicus et orientalis 237, Fribourg – Göttingen.

SPENCER, A.

1980 *Early Dynastic Objects*, Catalogue of Egyptian Antiquities in the British Museum 6, London.

Stefanović, D.

2006 The Holders of Regular Military Titles in the Period of the Middle Kingdom: Dossiers, Golden House Publications Egyptology 4, London.

Steindorff, G.

1935 Aniba I, Glückstadt, Hamburg.

STRUDWICK, N.

1985 The administration of Egypt in the Old Kingdom: the highest titles and their holders, Studies in Egyptology, London.

UHLIR, K.

2015 XRF-Analysis on Early Egyptian Copper Metalwork in the Collection of the KHM. Report. Unpublished report of the Conservation Science Department, KHM, Vienna. Uhlir, K., Frühmann, B., Buzanich, G., Griesser, M., Streli, C., Wobrauschek, P., Grossmayer, B. and Smolek, S.

2012 A newly developed, portable, vacuum-chamber equipped XRF-instrument, designed for the sophisticated needs of the Kunsthistorisches Museum, Vienna, Materials Science and Engineering 37, Proceedings XTACH 2011, IOP Conf. Series. Available online at http://iopscience.iop.org/1757-899X/37/1/012008/ pdf/1757-899X_37_1_012008.pdf, last accessed on 13th September 2017.

VALLOGGIA, M.

1998 Balat IV: Le Monument Funéraire d'Ima-Pepy/Ima-Meryrê, Fouilles de l'Institut français d'archéologie orientale 38, Cairo.

WILLIAMS, B.B.

- 1986 Excavations between Abu Simbel and the Sudan frontier. 1: The A-Group royal cemetery at Qustul: cemetery L, The University of Chicago Oriental Institute Nubian expedition, Chicago, Ill.
- 1989 Excavations between Abu Simbel and the Sudan frontier. 2,3 and 4: Neolithic, A-Group and post-A-Group remains from cemeteries W, V, S, Q, T, and a cave east of cemetery K, The University of Chicago Oriental Institute Nubian expedition, Chicago, III.

WUTTMANN, M.

1986 Annexe III. Analyse et étude du métal cuivreux de certains objets, 215–222, in: M. VALLOGGIA (ed.), Balat I: Le Mastaba de Medou-Nefer. L'Institut français d'archéologie orientale, Cairo.

Web sources

(last accessed on November 30, 2018)

- D Stretch Online: http://www.dstretch.com/
- Giza Archives: http://www.gizapyramids.org/
- The Museum of Fine Arts, Boston, Collection Online: http://www.mfa.org/collections
- Online Database for Objects in the Collections of the Pitt Rivers Museum, University of Oxford: http://objects.prm.ox.ac.uk
- Projekt-Giza: http://www.giza-projekt.org/ Einleitung/Einleitung.html